Greywater reuse: an analysis of microbial performance surrogates applied to ultraviolet irradiation

by

David Charles Shoults

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

in

Environmental Health Sciences

School of Public Health University of Alberta

© David Charles Shoults, 2018

ABSTRACT

The potential constraints and testing needs surrounding safe greywater reuse are poorly understood. Given the wide variety of contaminants present in different greywater from home to home and even between sources within the same home, there are unique treatment needs and considerations for each. The aim of the work performed in this thesis was to assess these needs and provide an improved way to test greywater treatment performance over current use of coliforms. A literature review was performed, indicating significant variances in faecal indicator bacteria (FIB) across sources, and even within the same sources. While FIB (e.g. faecal coliforms/E. coli & enterococci) are useful to verify municipal water treatment, the same cannot be said for greywater. Thus, an alternative target is needed to not only indicate the presence of non-enteric pathogenic organisms present in greywater, but also to be indigenous to greywater at a high enough level to assess at least a four- \log_{10} bacterial treatment reduction. Given the high prevalence of total staphylococci on human skin, total staphylococci were selected as a potential surrogate to represent bacterial reduction when exposed to the most commonly used greywater disinfection process, ultraviolet (UV) irradiation. Staphylococcus spp. and select FIB were subjected to UV irradiation; while the potentially pathogenic Staphylococcus aureus was found to be less resistant to UV than FIB, other Staphylococcus spp., such as S. haemolyticus and S. hominis were significantly more resistant than S. aureus and a range of FIB. UV was used to treat raw hand-rinse water from five participants to assess the efficacy of total staphylococci as an endogenous surrogate to assess bacterial reduction; total staphylococci made up the majority of the culturable bacteria before and after irradiation which suggests it would act as an adequate surrogate. While UV is an attractive and relatively low maintenance disinfection method, there are efficacy and safety considerations. Of particular concern, through cyclic growth and exposure, S. aureus can theoretically become enriched in a circulating greywater reuse system, with strains becoming more resistant to UV irradiation. Additionally, given the prevalence of personal care products (PCP) in wastewater, especially in greywater, the efficacy of UV towards S. aureus in the presence the sunscreen oxybenzone, was assessed. When present in water at a concentration of 10 mg.mL⁻¹, oxybenzone was shown to decrease the efficacy of UV-C by nearly one order of magnitude.

PREFACE

Chapter 3 of this thesis has been published as Shoults, D.C. and Ashbolt, N.J. (2017) Total staphylococci as performance surrogate for greywater treatment. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research 2017 DOI 10.1007/s11356-017-9050-1*. (**Paper I**)

Chapter 4 of this thesis has been published as Shoults, D.C. and Ashbolt, N.J. (2017) UV disinfection of hand-rinse greywater and performance testing using indigenous *Staphylococcus* spp. *Water 2017 DOI 10.3390/w9120963*. (**Paper II**)

Chapter 5 of this thesis is to be submitted as Shoults, D.C. and Ashbolt, N.J. Decreased efficacy of UV inactivation of *Staphylococcus* spp. after cyclic exposure and regrowth: Considerations for greywater reuse systems. (**Paper III**)

Professor Nicholas J. Ashbolt and I designed experimental apparatuses and procedures. I was responsible for data collection and analysis as well as the manuscript composition. Professor Nicholas J. Ashbolt was the supervisory author and was involved with concept formation and manuscript composition and edits. Candis Scott performed VITEKTM strain identifications used for **Paper II**.

δεδιζατιομ

I would like to dedicate this thesis to the billions of people living without clean water and sanitation around the globe. My hope is the work performed here may contribute to a more sustainable future by securing adequate access to water and sanitation for all.

"All we have to decide is what to do with the time that is given to us."

-J.R.R. TOLKIEN

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to give my utmost gratitude to all my friends and family who have supported me through this journey. In particular, I would like to thank Dr. Nicholas Ashbolt for believing in me and giving me the chance to pursue my studies. Additionally, I would like to thank Dr. Ania Ulrich and Dr. Norman Neumann for their ongoing support throughout my time at the University of Alberta. To all my lab mates who offered their ongoing guidance and help, I thank you. My life was made much easier by the lab assistance offered by Nancy Price and Candis Scott. Of course, none of my work would have been possible without the funding made possible by Alberta Innovates – Health Solutions and the Canadian Foundation for Innovation, for which I am grateful. Finally, I would like to thank my mother and father who have always been my biggest fans.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Abstractii
Prefaceiii
Dedicationiv
Acknowledgmentsv
Table of Contentsvi
List of Tablesix
List of Figuresx
List of Equations xi
List of Acronyms xii
Chapter 1: Introduction and Background1
Microbial Composition of Greywater in Literature1
Analysis of Microbial Indicators for Greywater Reuse
Traditional Faecal Indicator Bacteria (FIB)
Staphylococcus spp
Corynebacterium, Propionibacterium, Micrococcus and Pseudomonas spp
Ultraviolet Irradiation of Microorganisms in Water
Greywater Reuse Guidelines
Chapter 2: Objectives and Scope
Chapter 3: Total Staphylococci as Performance Surrogate for Greywater
Abstract
Introduction14
Process Indicators, Faecal Indicators, and Index Organisms15
Ultraviolet Irradiation of Staphylococci
Materials and Methods17

Bacterial Culturing, Plating, and Enumeration	17
Phage Culturing, Plating, and Enumeration	18
UV Irradiation	18
Results	19
Comparison of 255nm, 265nm, and 285nm UV on S. aureus Inactivation	22
Discussion	22
Chapter 4: UV disinfection of Hand-rinse Greywater and Indigenous Staphylococcus spp	25
Abstract	26
Introduction	27
Materials and Methods	28
Hand-Rinse Samples to Recover Skin-Bacteria and Evaluate Their UV-Resistance	28
Hand-Rinse Isolates	30
Oxybenzone (BP3)	31
Control Experiments	32
Statistical Analysis	32
Results and Discussion	32
Raw Hand-Rinse	32
Hand-Rinse Isolates	35
Effects of UV Blocker Oxybenzone on UV-C Efficacy	37
Summary and Conclusions	37
Chapter 5: Decreased Efficacy of UV Inactivation of Staphylococcus aureus After	Cyclic
Exposure and Regrowth: Considerations for Greywater Reuse Systems	39
Abstract	40
Introduction	40
Materials and Methods	41

Microbiological Components
Experimental Setup
Regrowth of Irradiated Cells
Dose-Response Curve
Control Experiments
Methodical Exceptions
Statistical Analyses
Results and Discussion
Iterative UV-C Inactivation of ATCC Strains S. aureus and S. lentus
Iterative UV-C Inactivation of Wild S. aureus and S. warneri Isolates
UV Dose-Response Curve for S. aureus
Total Staphylococci as UV-Treatment Surrogate for Greywater
Future Research
Acknowledgments
Chapter 6: Discussion
Chapter 7: Conclusions and Recommendations
References
Appendix A: Microbial Concentrations in GreywaterI
Appendix B: Additional Figures and Tables

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.2: Ranges of microbial constituent averages found in different greywater sources 4
Table 3.1: Definitions for indicator and index microorganisms of public health concern. Adapted
from World Health Organization (2001, 2016)16
Table 3.2: 255nm UV decay curves for various organisms (linear equations represent the line of
best fit for the linear segments of each decay curve)
Table 3.3: Comparison of FIB and Staphylococcus spp. 23
Table 3.4: Log ₁₀ reduction credits relative to 4 and 5-log ₁₀ reduction of <i>Staphylococcus</i> spp 23
Table 4.1: Log ₁₀ colony forming units per 100 mL of raw hand-rinse water before and after
exposure
Table 4.2: Log ₁₀ reduction of ATCC and wild <i>Staphylococcus</i> isolates
Table A.1: Bacteria of interest in greywaterI
Table A.2: FIB in mixed source greywaterII
Table A.3: FIB in bathroom greywater
Table A.4: FIB in laundry greywaterIV
Table A.5: FIB in kitchen greywater V
Table B.1: Raw hand-rinse water reductionVII
Table B.2: Staphylococcus spp. isolate data VIII

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 3.1: Comparison of inactivation of Staphylococcus spp., FIB, and MS2 bacteriophage by
255nm UV (average log reduction values \pm SD)
Figure 3.2: Bi-linear box and whisker plot for UV (255nm) decay curve of total staphylococci
(average of S. aureus and S. epidermidis)
Figure 4.1: Hand-rinse bacteria exposed to 256 nm UV-C irradiation: (a) Log ₁₀ CFU.100mL ⁻¹ on
TSA (T-TSA) and total staphylococci on MSA (TS-MSA) before and after exposure to dose
of 220 mJ.cm ⁻² (N = 5); (b) Log_{10} reduction of T-TSA and TS-MSA (N = 5)
Figure 4.2: UV-blocking of oxybenzone when irradiating suspended S. aureus at 11.8 mJ.cm ⁻² :
(a) 10 mg.L^{-1} oxybenzone; (b) 1 mg.L^{-1} oxybenzone
Figure 5.1: Cyclic growth-irradiation of bacteria using 256nm UV-C (a) S. aureus (ATCC
25923) at 11.8 mJ.cm ⁻² (N=6); (b) S. lentus at 17.0 mJ.cm ⁻² (N=3). *ATCC 12228 as used in
Shoults and Ashbolt (2017a) was confirmed by MALDI-MS VITEK TM , characterized as
Staphylococcus lentus upon VITEK2 TM phenotyping
Figure 5.2: Cyclic growth-irradiation of bacteria at 256nm UV-C doses of 15, 30, and 40 mJ.cm ⁻²
(a) S. aureus (wild isolate) (N=3); (b) S. warneri (wild isolate)
Figure 5.3: 11-point dose response curves of S. aureus ^{1st} and S. aureus ^{7th} when exposed to
256nm UV irradiation
Figure B.1: MS2 Literature Comparison (Liu and Zhang 2006)VI

LIST OF EQUATIONS

Equation 3.1: Log ₁₀ Reduction	19
Equation 3.2: Irradiance Delivered	19
Equation 4.1: Irradiance Delivered	29
Equation 4.2: Log ₁₀ Reduction	30
Equation 5.1: Irradiance Delivered	42
Equation 5.2: Log ₁₀ Reduction	43

LIST OF ACRONYMS

A: Absorbance	MSA: Mannitol salt agar
ATCC: American Type Culture Collection	PC: Polycarbonate
Bac: Bacteroides	PCP: Personal care products
BP3: Benzophenone	PCR: Polymerase chain reaction
BR: Mixed bathroom	PW: Personal washing
BT: Bathtub	qPCR: Quantitative polymerase chain reaction
CFU: Colony forming units	rRNA: ribosomal ribonucleic acid gene
CWW: Clothes wash water	SD: Standard deviation
DI: Deionized	SDB: Surfactant-degrading bacteria
DMSO: Dimethyl sulfoxide	SH: Shower
DNA: Deoxyribonucleic acid	Spp.: Species
DW: Dish washer	Staphylococcus spp.: Total staphylococci
FC: Faecal coliforms	TC: Total coliforms
FIB: Faecal indicator bacteria	TSA: Tryptic soy agar
F-RNA coliphages: F-specific RNA coliphages	TSB: Tryptic soy broth
GW: Mixed greywater	TS-MSA: Estimated total staphylococci CFU counts on MSA
hBac: Human-specific Bacteroides	TSS: Total suspended solids
HmtDNA: Human mitochondrial	T-TSA: Total TSA CELL counts
deoxyribonucleic acid	
HPC: Heterotrophic plate count	UV: Ultra violet
K: Kitchen	WB: Washbasin
KS: Kitchen sink	WHO: World Health Organization
L: Laundry	WM: Clothes washing machine
LT: Laundry trough	WWTP: Waste water treatment plant
MPN: Most probable number	

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND

The motivation for this research was to address non-potable household water needs, given the cost and increasing scarcity of suitable freshwater for many rapidly urbanizing regions (Schiermeier 2014), even within developed countries (WHO 2016). Of particular concern are the many circumpolar communities in North America and globally which lack adequate quantities of water for potable and non-potable purposes (Daley *et al.* 2014, Hennessy and Bressler 2016). There is also a greater awareness in the water-energy nexus, and that most household water use does not need to be treated to drinking water quality (Sathe 2013). One option to provide more sustainable water services is to utilize treated greywater (Schoen *et al.* 2014). Greywater, which can be defined as domestic household wastewater without input from the toilet (Ottosson 2003), is a valuable commodity which should be utilized to reduce water usage. In-home greywater reuse is not widely practiced, and is illegal to reuse within homes throughout the majority of North America (NRC 2016); this is a particular limitation for many circumpolar communities still lacking sustainable water and sanitation (Daley *et al.* 2015, Thomas *et al.* 2016).

Current available technologies are capable of effectively treating greywater to potable quality, however the cost/energy use of such systems is high (Cobacho *et al.* 2012) and not necessary for uses such as toilet flushing and clothes washing. There is a need for cost effective and robust greywater treatment systems which can handle the variability of contaminant composition within greywater and produce safe, disinfected water fit for household uses ranging from toilet flushing to laundry, and potentially semi-continuous recirculation of shower water. Overarching any change in community water use is the need for regulatory guidelines to be designed for in-home greywater reuse; including identifying adequate performance surrogates for greywater treatment processes to assess required pathogen log-reductions in the evolving risk-based guidelines (Sharvelle *et al.* 2016). Given the complexities/costs in undertaking controlled spiking studies (Zimmerman *et al.* 2016), the focus of this research was to assess the potential for indigenous *Staphylococcus* spp. (total staphylococci) as a greywater treatment performance surrogate, demonstrated for ultraviolet (UV) irradiation performance testing.

MICROBIAL COMPOSITION OF GREYWATER IN LITERATURE

Depending on the end use of treated greywater, necessary log_{10} reductions may range from 5 to 13 for viruses, 4 to 9 for *Cryptosporidium*, 3 to 8 for *Giardia*, and 3 to 8 for enteric bacteria

(Schoen et al. 2017). In general, the reduction of pathogens of interest can be estimated by the viability or presence of target organisms after treatment. It is important to understand microbial concentrations of FIB, potential performance surrogates, and pathogens of interest in greywater. However, determining the microbiological contamination in greywater can be difficult; each source of greywater presents different potential biological contaminants and concentrations (Birks and Hills 2007) and the microbiome of raw greywater is poorly understood (Callewaert et al. 2015). The majority of studies focus on traditional faecal indicators and do not assess the presence of saprozoic and opportunistic skin pathogens (such as *P. aeruginosa* and *S. aureus*). To better understand the variety of contamination between sources, a literature review was performed on 41 studies describing the microbial composition of greywater from an array of different greywater sources. Summarising the data was difficult due to the inconsistency of the reporting of the biological quality between studies. The majority of papers only presented data for faecal coliforms (FC), total coliforms (TC), and *Escherichia coli*, with a variety of other bacteria sometimes reported. A further confounding factor was the media/method used and reporting statistic (mean, median, ranges, etc.); most studies used culture-based methods (reported as colony forming units [CFU] or most probably number [MPN]), while a few sources reported assays based on the quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR). Overall, the inconsistency in bacteria assayed, assay methods, and reporting methods as well as the relatively low amount of greywater studies when compared to municipal wastewater makes it difficult to fully understand the key microbial concentrations within greywater.

Of the 41 studies reviewed, only two studies analyzed raw greywater samples for *Staphylococcus* spp. (Benami *et al.* 2016, Zimmerman *et al.* 2014) and eight for *S. aureus* (see Table A.1) (Benami *et al.* 2016, Burrows *et al.* 1991, Casanova *et al.* 2001, Gilboa and Friedler 2007, Kim *et al.* 2009, Maimon *et al.* 2014, Siegrist 1977, Zimmerman *et al.* 2014). *S. aureus* has been shown to colonize approximately 30 to 40 % of humans (Kluytmans *et al.* 1997) while *Staphylococcus* spp. has been shown to dominate the skin microbiota of approximately 60 % of humans (Callewaert *et al.* 2013). While *S. aureus* is a potential pathogen of concern (Ashbolt 2015b, Willyard 2017), especially with the emergence of methicillin-resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA) (Fogarty *et al.* 2015), it is important to assess greywater quality for more than just *S. aureus* to represent the presence of possible opportunistic skin-related pathogens, as it is unknown if it is an index of other skin-related pathogens.

Throughout the studies reviewed, a combined total of 22 targets were identified: Heterotrophic plate count bacteria (HPC), TC, FC, *E. coli, Enterococcus* spp., faecal streptococci, *Clostridium perfringens*, total *Bacteroides* spp. (Bac), human-specific *Bacteroides* (hBac), *Staphylococcus* spp., *Corynebacterium* spp., *Propionibacterium* spp., *Pseudomonas* spp., *Salmonella* spp., *S. aureus, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Salmonella enterica* Typhimurium, *Klebsiella pneumoniae*, surfactant-degrading bacteria (SDB), *Candida albicans*, coliphages, and human mitochondrial DNA (HmtDNA). The examined studies sourced greywater from bathtubs (BT), mixed bathroom (BR), dishwasher (DW), mixed greywater (GW), mixed kitchen (K), kitchen sink (KS), laundry (L), laundry troughs (LT), personal washing (PW), showers (SH), washbasins (WB), and clothes washing machines (WM). Table 1.1 describes the range of averages reported for bathroom, laundry, kitchen, and mixed greywater sources. See Appendix A for a more in-depth account of the reported microbial concentrations in greywater. All values in Table 1.1 and Appendix A are reported as log₁₀ units per 100 mL; units are in CFU, MPN, or gene copies.

Greywater differs from municipal wastewater in the variance of microbial concentrations found, especially when assessing FIB; as can be seen in Table 1.1, the concentrations of bacteria, especially traditional FIB (TC, FC, *E. coli*, and enterococci) are highly variable between studies. However, due to the lack of data, it is difficult to assess the variance of non-enteric bacteria (such as *Staphylococcus, Corynebacterium, Propionibacterium*, and *Pseudomonas* spp.).

Constituent	Grey	water source (CFU/M	PN/gene copy per 100	mL)
	Bathroom	Laundry	Kitchen	Mixed Greywater
ТС	$2.0 - 8.0^{-1}$	$1.7 - 7.9^{-2}$	$7.3 - 7.9^{-3}$	1.6 - 8.7 ⁴
FC	$1.5 - 6.6^{5}$	$1.1 - 6.6^{-6}$	$4.8 - 6.1^{-7}$	$1.6 - 8.2^{-8}$
E. coli	$1-6.4^{-9}$	$1.0-6.2^{-10}$	0-5.7 ¹¹	3.3 - 6.7 ¹²
Enterococci	$3.4 - 5.5^{-13}$	2 ¹⁴	-	$4.4 - 7.0^{-15}$
Streptococci	1.0 - 3.3 ¹⁶	$1.9 - 2.3^{-17}$	-	2.4 - 3.2 ¹⁸
HPC	$7.2 - 9.3^{-19}$	-	-	$5.8 - 9.2^{-20}$
S. aureus	4.0 ²¹	1.7^{22}	-	ND $- 3.7^{23}$
P. aeruginosa	ND $- 3.5^{24}$	-	-	$2.5-4.3^{-25}$
Salmonella spp.	5.3 ²⁶	5.8 ²⁶	-	4.9 ²⁷
Staphylococcus spp.	2.7 28	6.5 ¹⁴	-	-
Coliphage	ND ²⁹	-	-	ND $- 3.3^{30}$
Corynebacterium	-	5.7 ¹⁴	-	-
spp.				
Propionibacterium	-	5.4 ¹⁴	-	-
spp.				
HtmDNA	-	2.8^{14}	-	-
C. perfringens	0.7^{29}	-	-	3.3 ³¹
SDB	-	-	-	4.4 ³²
Pseudomonas spp.	-	4.3 ¹⁴	-	-
S. typhimurium	-	-	-	3.7 ³³
Bac	-	3.3 ¹⁴	-	-
hBac	-	2.7 14	-	-
K. pneumoniae	1.4^{28}	-	-	-
C albicans	ND ³⁴	_	_	_

Table 1.1: Ranges of microbial constituent averages found in different greywater sources

Note: data presented in this table is only represented by averages reported in literature. Ranges, minimum and maximum values, and standard deviations were not included in this table. See Appendix A for more data. Values reported as log₁₀ units per 100 mL, with units being CFU, MPN, or gene copies.

(Birks and Hills 2007, Halalsheh et al. 2008, Jamrah et al. 2006, Jefferson et al. 2004, Katukiza et al. 2014, Pidou et al. 2008, Rose et al. 1991, Siegrist et al. 1976, Surendran and Wheatley 1998)

² (Jamrah et al. 2006, Katukiza et al. 2014, Siegrist et al. 1976, Surendran and Wheatley 1998)

³ (Brandes 1978, Halalsheh et al. 2008, Katukiza et al. 2014)

⁴ (Brandes 1978, Casanova et al. 2001, Gerba et al. 1995, Halalsheh et al. 2008, Jamrah et al. 2006, Jefferson et al. 2004, Kim et al. 2009, Mandal et al. 2011, Ottoson and Stenström 2003, Paris and Schlapp 2010, Pidou et al. 2008, Rose et al. 1991, Surendran and Wheatley 1998)

(Friedler 2004, Gilboa and Friedler 2007, Halalsheh et al. 2008, Jamrah et al. 2006, Rose et al. 1991, Siegrist et al. 1976, Surendran and Wheatley 1998)

⁶ (Friedler 2004, Gross et al. 2008, Jamrah et al. 2006, Rose et al. 1991, Siegrist et al. 1976, Surendran and Wheatley 1998)

(Brandes 1978, Friedler 2004, Halalsheh et al. 2008)

(Brandes 1978, Casanova et al. 2001, Dallas et al. 2004, Friedler 2004, Friedler et al. 2005, Gerba et al. 1995, Gross et al. 2005, Gross et al. 2008, Halalsheh et al. 2008, Jamrah et al. 2006, Mandal et al. 2011, Paris and Schlapp 2010, Rose et al. 1991, Surendran and Wheatley 1998)
⁹ (Benami et al. 2016, Birks and Hills 2007, Chaillou et al. 2010, Halalsheh et al. 2008, Jefferson et al. 2004, Katukiza et al. 2014, O'Toole et al. 2012, Pidou et al.

2008) ¹⁰ (Katukiza *et al.* 2014, O'Toole *et al.* 2012, Zimmerman *et al.* 2014)

¹¹ (Halalsheh *et al.* 2008, Katukiza *et al.* 2014)
 ¹² (Halalsheh *et al.* 2008, Kim *et al.* 2009, Mandal *et al.* 2011, Paulo *et al.* 2009)

- ¹³ (Birks and Hills 2007, Chaillou et al. 2010, Pidou et al. 2008)
- ¹⁴ (Zimmerman *et al.* 2014) ¹⁵ (Casanova *et al.* 2001, Ottoson and Stenström 2003)
- ¹⁶ (Jefferson et al. 2004, Siegrist et al. 1976)
- ¹⁷ (Siegrist *et al.* 1976)
- ¹⁸ (Casanova *et al.* 2001, Jefferson *et al.* 2004)
- ¹⁹ (Friedler *et al.* 2008, Gilboa and Friedler 2007)
- ²⁰ (Casanova *et al.* 2001, Friedler *et al.* 2005, Kim *et al.* 2009, Mandal *et al.* 2011)
- ²¹ (Gilboa and Friedler 2007)
- ²² (Zimmerman et al. 2014)
- ²³ (Casanova *et al.* 2001, Kim *et al.* 2009, Maimon *et al.* 2014, Siegrist 1977)
- (Benami et al. 2016, Burrows et al. 1991, Gilboa and Friedler 2007)
- ²⁵ (Casanova et al. 2001, Maimon et al. 2014)
- (Katukiza et al. 2014)
- ²⁷ (Mandal et al. 2011)
- (Benami et al. 2016)
- ²⁹ (Gilboa and Friedler 2007)
- ³⁰ (Casanova *et al.* 2001, Ottoson and Stenström 2003)
- ³¹ (Ottoson and Stenström 2003)
- ³² (Gross *et al.* 2007)
- 33 (Kim et al. 2009)
- ³⁴ (Burrows *et al.* 1991)

ANALYSIS OF MICROBIAL INDICATORS FOR GREYWATER REUSE

Indicator organisms and performance surrogates have different applications in water treatment. As stated in **Error! Reference source not found.**, index organisms are used to test for the presence of target pathogens, while performance surrogates are used to assess the efficacy of a treatment process to remove a class of pathogen. While FIB are still relevant to assess the presence of potentially pathogenic enteric pathogens, there is a need for indigenous surrogates to represent the reduction of opportunistic and saprozoic pathogens (such as *S. aureus* and *P. aeruginosa*) which may be present in greywater. Ideally, there are a number of criteria sought when assessing performance surrogates (Busta *et al.* 2003, Nieminski *et al.* 2000, Rice *et al.* 1996, Sinclair *et al.* 2012):

- Naturally occurring (indigenous) in consistently high concentrations; (Criteria 1)
- Inactivation characteristics consistent with target pathogens; (Criteria 2)
- Easily enumerated using rapid, sensitive, and inexpensive assays; (Criteria 3) and
- Do not grow within the system (either in greywater or in biofilms). (Criteria 4)

John Snow's discovery that cholera was a waterborne disease (Snow 1855) and Robert Koch's confirmation (Koch's postulates) to identify waterborne disease agents (Koch 1884) have appropriately raised awareness of the risks associated with faecally contaminated waters (Ashbolt 2015a). However, the sole focus on enteric pathogens (in water) has drawn attention away from other potential pathogens of concern, including overlooked opportunistic and saprozoic pathogens (Ashbolt 2015a), including *P. aeruginosa, S. aureus, Acinetobacter baumannii, Arcobacter butzleri, Helicobacter pylori,* non-tuberculous mycobacteria, and several others (Ashbolt 2015b). In 2017, WHO released a document ranking drug-resistant bacteria based on threat to human health; *Acinetobacter bulleoter pylori, Campylobacter* spp., Salmonellae, *Neisseria gonorrhoeae, Streptococcus pneumoniae, Haemophilus influenzae,* and *Shigella* spp. (Willyard 2017). While not all of these pathogenic bacteria may be present in greywater, *S. aureus, P. aeruginosa, Salmonellae,* and *S. pneumoniae* may be present and in relatively high concentrations (see Table 1.1).

Traditional Faecal Indicator Bacteria (FIB)

Estimating the risk of greywater reuse and determining measures for treatment performance testing at an individual household level presents difficulties which are not necessarily experienced when treating large quantities of wastewater such as would be found at municipal wastewater treatment plants (WWTP). As suggested by O'Toole *et al.* (2012), while municipal wastewater typically has consistent levels of indicator *E. coli* and enteric viruses (and therefore less variability in the ratio between the two), this is not always the case for greywater at a household level. While FIB and index organisms may be representative of potential faecal pathogens in greywater, they are not always indicative of how pathogens of interest will behave when stressed (such as by UV-C irradiation, chlorine disinfection, washing machine cycle, *etc.*). As an example, a study of laundry greywater by Gerba (2001) reported total log_{10} reductions of 4.6 and > 7.1 for *S. aureus* and *E. coli* throughout the laundry cycle, respectively, while the enteric adenovirus and hepatitis A virus exhibited log_{10} reductions between 3 to 4 during the same cycle with the addition of bleach.

Faecal indicator bacteria do not necessarily correspond to the presence of pathogens (Birks and Hills 2007, O'Toole *et al.* 2012). O'Toole *et al.* (2012) showed no significant relationship between indicator *E. coli* and enteric viruses from clothes machine wash water. In addition, they also reported no significant relationship between the presence of underwear in the cloth-wash water (CWW) and indicator *E. coli* (P = 0.460), while there was a significant relationship between the presence of underwear and enteric viruses (P = 0.042) (O'Toole *et al.* 2012). The lack of relationship could be caused by an extreme reduction in *E. coli* throughout the wash cycle (accounting for the samples positive for pathogenic viruses but negative for *E. coli*), and a low sensitivity of virus detection relative to *E. coli* detection (accounting for samples positive for *E. coli* but negative for pathogenic viruses) (O'Toole *et al.* 2012). Furthermore, none of the FIB assayed in the Zimmerman *et al.* (2014) study showed any significant correlation with each other or to HmtDNA, suggesting an inadequacy for indicating the presence of enteric or skin related pathogens.

The greywater microbial assessment by O'Toole *et al.* (2012) showed a significant difference in viable indicator *E. coli* cells between the water from wash and rinse cycles (mean \log_{10} values of 5.0 and 3.5). The explanation of reduction of *E. coli* in the laundry cycle is further supported by a

laundry greywater study by Gerba (2001) that exhibited total log_{10} reductions of 4.6 and > 7.1 for *S. aureus* and *E. coli* throughout the laundry cycle, respectively. Zimmerman *et al.* (2014) also reported 50% and 40% detection of *E. coli* in rinse and wash cycles, which is consistent with O'Toole *et al.* (2012).

A study by Gross *et al.* (2008) reported that the mean concentration of FC in laundry greywater was more than 2-log₁₀ higher than the median value; Gross *et al.* (2008) suggested *"average values are often not representative when considering treatment of small volumes such as from a single household."* Many of the studies reviewed reported consistently higher means of FIB in raw greywater when compared to median values (see Appendix A); this is due to the high number of non-detects and low-detects of FIB. An emphasis must be placed on non-enteric pathogens for the assessment of risks associated with greywater reuse, as well as the testing for treatment performance required to reduce pathogens associated with GW reuse.

Some of the FIB may exhibit growth within greywater systems (*e.g. E. coli*) (Ottosson and Stenström 2003). If regrowth occurs either in the raw greywater holding tank or after treatment as described in Friedler and Gilboa (2010), it is problematic to quantify the reduction occurring across any treatment step. Furthermore, the relatively low concentrations of traditional indicator organisms are not adequate surrogates to represent the log-reductions likely required to produce safe greywater (Gilboa and Friedler 2007, Sharvelle *et al.* 2016).

Staphylococcus spp.

Staphylococcus spp. are a prevalent Gram-positive skin bacterial group, which have been shown to dominate the skin microbiota of people (Callewaert *et al.* 2013). As shown in Table A.1, Zimmerman *et al.* (2014) found total staphylococci to be the most prevalent bacteria in laundry water; moreover, *Staphylococcus* spp. were detected in all samples, with significant correlations ($\alpha \leq 0.01$) to *Propionibacterium*, *Enterococcus*, *Pseudomonas* (which may include the pathogenic *P. aeruginosa*), hBac, *E. coli*, HmtDNA, and *S. aureus*. Consistent with the Zimmerman *et al.* (2014) findings was the study by Benami *et al.* (2016) which reported total staphylococci consistently more prevalent in raw greywater and at higher concentrations than the FIB *E. coli*. Though the study by Callewaert *et al.* (2015) reported less consistent detection of total staphylococci than when compared with Zimmerman *et al.* (2014) and Benami *et al.* (2016), *Staphylococcus* spp. was in the top two of relative abundance of Gram-positive bacteria in samples along with *Propionibacterium*. Equally as important as its high prevalence in raw greywater, is staphylococci's inherent resistance to stress environments such as a washing and drying laundry cycles; A study by Munk *et al.* (2001) showed that when compared to Gramnegative bacteria (*E. coli* and *P. aeruginosa*), *S. aureus* and *S. epidermidis* showed significantly higher resistance throughout the wash cycle. Munk *et al.* also showed that 100 % of *E. coli* and *P. aeruginosa* were killed after being exposed to a wash cycle at 50 °C, while *S. aureus* and *S. epidermidis* survived the same cycle, however were killed (100 %) at 60 °C (Munk *et al.* 2001); these results are consistent with the findings from the aforementioned study by Gerba (2001) indicating greater survival of *S. aureus* in the laundry cycle when compared to *E. coli* (log₁₀ reductions of 4.6 and > 7.1, respectively).

Corynebacterium, Propionibacterium, Micrococcus and Pseudomonas spp.

When assayed in greywater studies, Corynebacterium, Propionibacterium, Micrococcus and *Pseudomonas* spp. were found to be at consistently high concentrations in greywater (Benami et al. 2016, Keely et al. 2015, Zimmerman et al. 2014). Keely et al. (2015) reported Corynebacterium spp. to be more abundant than Staphylococcus spp. in laundry samples, Propionibacterium and Pseudomonas spp. more abundant than Staphylococcus spp. in shower, equalization tank, and building control samples. Given the high prevalence of these four genera in greywater it is conceivable for any of these four genera to be considered as endogenous surrogates for pathogen reduction, however, there are further considerations. Pseudomonas spp., which are Gram-negative and thinner cell walled than the Gram-positive Staphylococcus, Corynebacterium, Propionibacterium, and Micrococcus spp. makes the former considerably more vulnerable to UV irradiation than S. aureus and E. coli, amongst other organisms (Abshire and Dunton 1981, Simonson et al. 1990, Zhang et al. 2015). Additionally, Propionibacterium and Pseudomonas have been shown to grow biofilms in surfaces and elsewhere within greywater systems (Achermann et al. 2014, Bédard et al. 2016, Callewaert et al. 2015, Friedler and Gilboa 2010). While it is still possible these genera may be adequate surrogates for greywater treatment, these options are not evaluated further in this study.

ULTRAVIOLET IRRADIATION OF MICROORGANISMS IN WATER

UV irradiation was the disinfection process of interest in this thesis due to its relatively low environmental impacts (compared to chemical disinfection processes), ease of use for small systems, and relatively small space requirements (U.S. EPA 2003). The lack of residual effects which may otherwise be left with chlorine disinfection make UV irradiation an attractive process for decentralized, user-operated water treatment systems. However, there are limitations and research gaps pertaining to the use of UV irradiation for greywater treatment systems; there is a need to better understand the fate of pathogens, indicators, and potential surrogates when exposed to UV irradiation (NRC 2012). UV irradiation is highly effective in inactivating most bacteria and Cryptosporidium and Giardia (00)cycsts; however, some viruses and bacterial spores are less effected (Chang et al. 1985, Hijnen et al. 2006). Less studied is the fate of helminths and fungal spores when exposed to UV irradiation and other disinfection processes. Recent studies have shown helminths and fungal spores to be extremely resistant to UV irradiation when compared to most bacteria (Brownell and Nelson 2006, Wen et al. 2017); helminths may require UV doses of four times that of the UV resistant adenovirus for a 1-log₁₀ reduction (Brownell and Nelson 2006) and fungal spores have been exhibited UV resistance in the range of more resistant bacteria and some viruses (Wen et al. 2017). There is a collective need for a numerical relationship for UV reduction between bacteria, viruses, protozoa, fungi, and helminths to be understood and compiled, and for the relationships between performance surrogates and respective pathogens be understood (Ju et al. 2016, Rudko et al. 2017).

GREYWATER REUSE GUIDELINES

While greywater reuse is illegal in the majority of the developed world, some countries are pioneering the reuse of reclaimed greywater and developing guidance documents. Two of the more developed documents on the forefront of reclaimed water guidelines are the *Australian Guidelines for Water Recycling* (NRMMC *et al.* 2006), and WE&RF's *Risk-Based Framework for the Development of Public Health Guidance for Decentralized Non-Potable Water Systems* (Sharvelle *et al.* 2017). Although Canada does have a set of guidelines for reclaimed greywater reuse, the document includes little detail on the log reduction credits necessary from different greywater sources, and pertains only to toilet/urinal flush use of reclaimed wastewater (Health Canada 2010). Additionally, some provinces within Canada (e.g. British Columbia) do have guidelines for greywater reuse, however such documents are incomplete and lack pertinent information on risk management and performance testing (BC Ministry of Environment 2013). Most guidelines focus on the use of FIB and do not recognize the importance for risk-based performance testing (Health Canada 2010, U.S. EPA 2012). A 2012 document released by the

National Research Council (NRC 2012) listed several key research needs for reclaimed water reuse, including the need identify and understand better indicators and surrogates for process performance monitoring, and a better understanding or pathogen removal efficiencies; the intent of the work performed in this thesis was to in part address the these needs.

CHAPTER 2: OBJECTIVES AND SCOPE

The study by Zimmerman et al. (2014) was one of the first studies to take a molecular approach to assessing the microbial composition of greywater. Their findings of the abundance of Staphylococcus spp. partially set the precedent for the material studied in this thesis. Zimmerman et al. (2014) showed that FIB are not reliably capable of also acting as an endogenous surrogate for pathogen reduction in greywater systems due to their relatively low and inconsistent concentrations greywater samples (Criteria 1^{*}), relatively low resistance to stress environments (Criteria 2), and their ability to grow within greywater systems (Criteria 4). Little is known as to the efficacy of UV inactivation towards staphylococci, and in particular the pathogenic S. aureus (Benami et al. 2013). Overall, there is a collective need for action-spectra and dose-response curves describing UV inactivation of Staphylococcus spp. generally and within greywater. Furthermore, given the above listed limitations with FIBs as process indicators for the removal of pathogens in greywater reuse, knowledge on the efficacy of UV inactivation towards staphylococci may provide future options for risk management monitoring. Most limiting is a lack of knowledge on the fate of pathogens (both enteric and saprozoic) via different greywater treatment systems (Ashbolt 2015a, National Research Council of the National Academics (NRC) 2012). If demonstrated of value for enteric bacteria performance, total staphylococci may also provide value to address these additional pathogen concerns. Furthermore, additional considerations to efficacy and safety of UV irradiation of greywater are explored in the following chapters, thus the overall aims of this thesis are as follows:

- 1. Assess the efficacy of total staphylococci as an endogenous surrogate for treatment performance testing of greywater systems (Chapters 3 & 4);
- 2. Assess the role of PCP compounds on the efficacy of UV irradiation (Chapter 3);
- 3. Compare variance of UV resistance of different Staphylococcus spp. (Chapter 4); and
- 4. Determine if certain pathogenic bacteria may become enriched and increase in UV resistance within a greywater system using UV irradiation (Chapter 5).

^{*} Performance surrogate criteria can be found in Chapter 1.

CHAPTER 3: TOTAL STAPHYLOCOCCI AS PERFORMANCE SURROGATE FOR GREYWATER

Adapted from Environmental Science and Pollution Research DOI 10.1007/s11356-017-9050-1 (Shoults and Ashbolt 2017a)

ABSTRACT

Faecal indicator bacteria (FIB) are commonly used as water quality indicators; implying faecal contamination and therefore the potential presence of pathogenic, enteric bacteria, viruses, and protozoa. Hence in wastewater treatment the most commonly used treatment process measures (surrogates) are total coliforms, faecal coliforms, Escherichia coli (E. coli), and enterococci. However, greywater potentially contains skin pathogens unrelated to faecal load, and E. coli and other FIB may grow within greywater unrelated to pathogens. Overall, FIB occur at fluctuating and relatively low concentrations compared to other endogenous greywater bacteria; affecting their ability as surrogates for pathogen reduction. Therefore, unlike for municipal sewage, FIB provide a very limited and unreliable log-reduction surrogate measure for on-site greywater treatment systems. Based on a recent metagenomic study of laundry greywater, skin-associated bacteria such as Staphylococcus, Corynebacterium and Propionibacterium spp. dominate, and may result in more consistent treatment surrogates than traditional FIB. Here we investigated various *Staphylococcus* spp. as potential surrogates to reliably assay over $4-\log_{10}$ reduction by the final-stage UV disinfection step commonly used for on-site greywater reuse, and compare them to various FIB/phage surrogates. A collimated UV beam was used to determine the efficacy of UV inactivation (255 nm, 265 nm, and 285 nm) against E. coli, Enterococcus faecalis, E. faecium, E. casseliflavus, Staphylococcus aureus, and S. epidermidis. Staphylococcus spp. was estimated by combining the bi-linear dose-response curves for S. aureus and S. epidermidis, and was shown to be less resistant to UV irradiation than the other surrogates examined. Hence a relative inactivation credit is suggested, whereas the doses required to achieve a 4 and 5-log₁₀ reduction of *Staphylococcus* spp. (13.0 mJ.cm⁻² and 20.9 mJ.cm⁻² respectively) were used to determine the relative inactivation of the other microorganisms investigated. The doses required to achieve a 4 and 5-log₁₀ reduction of *Staphylococcus* spp. resulted in a log₁₀ reduction of 1.4 and 4.1 for E. coli, 0.8 and 2.8 for E. faecalis, 0.8 and 3.6 for E. casseliflavus, and 0.8 and 1.2 for MS2 coliphage, respectively. Given the concentration difference of Staphylococcus spp. and FIB (3 to $5-\log_{10}$ higher), we propose the use of *Staphylococcus* spp. as a novel endogenous performance surrogate to demonstrate greywater treatment performance given its relatively high and consistent concentration and therefore ability to demonstrate over $5-\log_{10}$ reductions.

Key words: Greywater, *Staphylococcus*, staphylococci, water treatment, indicator organisms, surrogates, UV disinfection, collimated beam

INTRODUCTION

Available freshwater is an increasingly scarce commodity for many rapidly urbanizing regions, even within developed countries (WHO 2016). However, increasing population growth in relatively water-scarce regions along with an increase in personal water consumption have greatly contributed to the urban water deficit faced around the world (Schiermeier 2014). There is also a greater awareness in the water-energy nexus (Sathe 2013), and that most household water use does not need to be treated to drinking water quality. In particular, many circumpolar communities lack adequate quantities of water for potable and non-potable purposes (Daley *et al.* 2014, Hennessy and Bressler 2016). Hence, one option to provide more sustainable water services is to utilize treated greywater (Schoen *et al.* 2014). Greywater, which can be defined as domestic household wastewater without input from the toilet (Ottosson 2003), is a valuable commodity which should be utilized to reduce water usage. In-home greywater reuse is not widely practiced, and is illegal to reuse within homes throughout the majority of North America (NRC 2016), where there are many circumpolar communities still lacking sustainable water and sanitation (Daley *et al.* 2015, Thomas *et al.* 2016).

Current available technologies are capable of effectively treating greywater to potable quality; however the cost of such systems is high (Cobacho *et al.* 2012) and not necessary for uses such as toilet flushing and clothes washing. There is a need for a cost effective and robust greywater treatment system that can handle the variability of contaminant composition within greywater and produce safe, disinfected, non-potable water for households uses ranging from toilet flushing to laundry, and potentially semi-continuous recirculation of shower water. Additionally, there is a need for regulatory guidelines to be designed for in-home greywater reuse including identifying adequate performance surrogates for greywater treatment processes to assess required pathogen log-reductions in risk-based guidelines (Sharvelle *et al.* 2016). Depending on the end use of the treated greywater, necessary log₁₀ reductions may range from 5 to 13 for viruses, 4 to 9 for *Cryptosporidium*, 3 to 8 for *Giardia*, and 3 to 8 for bacteria (Schoen *et al.* 2017). Given complexities/costs in undertaking controlled spiking studies (Zimmerman *et al.* 2016), here we present the potential for using endogenous *Staphylococcus* spp. (total staphylococci) as a

greywater treatment performance surrogate, demonstrated for Ultraviolet (UV) irradiation performance testing.

Disinfection is an essential process in water treatment to remove/inactivate pathogenic organisms. UV inactivation is a commonly used disinfection treatment method in both wastewater and drinking water treatment, which directly damages the nucleic acids of microorganisms and inhibits future replication (Gross et al. 2015). UV is an attractive disinfection method and considered to be a more environmentally friendly disinfection technology than chemical disinfection (Winward et al. 2008). Additionally, UV is often preferred over chlorine because the use of chlorine may leave residual chlorine compounds that may have adverse effects, such as generating odorous substances and biohazardous disinfection by-products (Chang et al. 1985, Mori et al. 2007). However, UV irradiation does have its limitations; Winward et al. (2008) showed raw greywater having higher turbidity, larger mean particle size, lower UV254 transmittance, and higher total suspended solids (TSS) levels relative to raw municipal wastewater. This can be explained by the lack of dilution of greywater when compared to municipal wastewater. Winward et al. (2008) also showed that the presence of larger particles in greywater limited the effectiveness of UV irradiation, causing an extreme tailing effect of coliforms reduction even in with UV doses up to 239 mJ.cm⁻². Hence, for UV irradiation to be an effective pathogen reduction step in greywater treatment, adequate pretreatment must be performed to ensure adequate UV₂₅₄ transmissivity and removal of larger particles capable of shielding microorganisms.

Process Indicators, Faecal Indicators, and Index Organisms

There is often confusion between the semantics and purposes of process indicators (surrogates), faecal indicators, and pathogen index organisms. It is important to make a distinction between the indicators and surrogates, as the roles of such are not necessarily interchangeable. Table 3.1 exhibits the key differences between the three.

Indicator Group	Definition
Process indicator	A group or organism that demonstrates the efficacy of a process,
(surrogate)	such as total heterotrophic bacteria or total coliforms for chlorine disinfection, and F-RNA coliphages as models of human enteric virus behaviour.
Faecal indicator	A group or organism that indicates the presence of faecal contamination, such as the bacterial groups thermotolerant coliforms/E. coli or enterococci; hence, they only infer that pathogens may be present.
Pathogen Index	A group/or species indicative of pathogen presence, such as E. coli as an index for Salmonella presence, and qPCR Norovirus for human enteric viruses

 Table 3.1: Definitions for indicator and index microorganisms of public health concern. Adapted from World Health Organization (2001, 2016).

Process indicators (surrogates) and faecal indicator bacteria (FIB) are commonly used as indicators in water treatment to determine the potential presence of enteric viruses, bacteria, and parasitic protozoan pathogens that maybe associated with faecal contamination (U.S. EPA 2012). The most commonly tested indicators are total coliforms, faecal coliforms, Escherichia coli, and enterococci (U.S. EPA 2012). However, most greywater treatment studies inappropriately utilize FIB as an indicator of pathogen risk (Ottosson and Stenström 2003). Determining the microbiological contamination in greywater can be difficult; each source of greywater presents different potential biological contaminants and concentrations (Birks and Hills 2007). Zimmerman et al. (2014) investigated the 16S rRNA diversity of laundry water and identified skin-associated bacterial members of Staphylococcus, Corynebacterium, and Propionibacterium as the major members of that microbiome; using quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) they showed that in the university gym laundry samples taken, Staphylococcus spp. averaged from 3 to 5 orders of magnitude higher than faecal source markers including total Bacteroides spp., human-specific Bacteroides, Enterococcus spp., and E. coli, in ascending orders of magnitude, respectively (Zimmerman et al. 2014). Due to the direct contact of clothing with human skin and the prevalence of the opportunistic pathogen Staphylococcus aureus on the human body (Zimmerman et al. 2014), S. aureus has also been measured in greywater, typically at concentrations up to 5 x 10⁵ cfu.100mL⁻¹ (Burrows et al. 1991, Gilboa and Friedler 2007, Nolde 1999), but as with any pathogen, is not always present. Hence, S. aureus, enteric

pathogens and FIB are present in varying and often low concentrations in greywater, with some of the FIB exhibiting growth within greywater systems (e.g. *E. coli*) (Ottosson and Stenström 2003). If regrowth occurs either in the raw greywater holding tank or after treatment as exhibited in Friedler and Gilboa (2010), it is problematic to quantify the reduction occurring across any treatment step. Furthermore, traditional indicator organisms used in North America are not adequate surrogates to represent the log-reductions likely required to produce safe greywater (Gilboa and Friedler 2007, Sharvelle *et al.* 2016). Hence, the focus of this paper is to determine if endemic greywater staphylococci, including pathogens such as *S. aureus*, may be suitable treatment surrogates to reliably assay over 4-log₁₀ reductions of key pathogens (Birks and Hills 2007, Fogarty *et al.* 2015, Gross *et al.* 2007, Zimmerman *et al.* 2014) by UV disinfection.

Ultraviolet Irradiation of Staphylococci

Commercial UV systems generally deliver 254 nm UV-C from mercury-vapour lamps that impact on nucleic acid within microorganisms; however, some manufacturers also use polychromatic UV-C lamps (including higher wavelength UV-C) that also impact on cellular proteins (Eischeid and Linden 2011). Little is known as to the efficacy of UV inactivation towards staphylococci, and in particular the pathogenic species *S. aureus* (Benami *et al.* 2013). Overall, there is a collective need for action-spectra and dose-response curves describing UV inactivation of S. *aureus*, as well as other *Staphylococcus* spp. generally and within greywater. Furthermore, given the above listed limitations with FIBs as process indicators for the removal of pathogens in greywater reuse, knowledge on the efficacy of UV inactivation towards staphylococci may provide future options for risk management monitoring. Most limiting is a lack of knowledge on the fate of pathogens (both enteric and saprozoic) via different greywater treatment systems (Ashbolt 2015a); if demonstrated of value for enteric bacteria performance, total staphylococci may provide value to address these additional pathogen concerns.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Bacterial Culturing, Plating, and Enumeration

Freeze dried *S. aureus* (ATCC 25923), *Staphylococcus epidermidis* (ATCC 12228), *Escherichia coli* (ATCC 13115), *E. coli** (ATCC 15597), *Enterococcus faecalis* (ATCC 29212), and *Enterococcus casseliflavus* (ATCC 9199) were purchased from American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and revived according to ATCC protocols. ATCC bacteria culture stocks

were stored at -80 °C in a cryomedium to glycerol ratio of 3:2. When needed, bacteria cultures were inoculated into the brain heart infusion (BHI) liquid media and incubated at 37 °C.

Phage Culturing, Plating, and Enumeration

Aliquots (200µL) of the F-RNA coliphages MS2 (ATCC 15597-B1) were used to infect *E. coli** while in its exponential phase during incubation as described in Method 1601 (U.S. EPA 2001). Briefly, after 18 hours of growth and infection time, the sample was filtered through a 0.22µm filter to recover the coliphages and plaque within a semi-soft tryptic soy agar (TSA) overlay containing 0.7% agar. Plates were then incubated at 37°C for 24 hours before counting plaque-forming units (PFUs).

UV Irradiation

Liquid medium containing the test organism was diluted to 1:100 (for bacteria) and 1:1000 (for MS2 coliphage) in sterile deionized (DI) water inside a 60 mm Petri plate containing a 5 mm x 2 mm stir bar which was then placed on a magnetic stirrer at 400 rpm to facilitate mixing without a vortex forming. DI water was used rather than tap water in order to minimize potential contact with residual chlorine, which could have an inactivation effect on the cells (Zyara *et al.* 2016). Controls with bacteria suspended in sterile DI water were performed to investigate any loss in viability due to osmotic pressure change. No significant difference in log_{10} CFU count was observed from 100 seconds after pipetting from the BHI liquid media (the time needed to dilute the cells to a countable dilution) to 20 minutes (the estimated maximum time cells might be suspended in DI water throughout the experiment). Prior to exposing the sample to the UV, a 100 μ L sample was pipetted out of the mixed solution and diluted to the appropriate dilution before being plated in triplicate. The collimated beam was then placed over the sample and the desired wavelength dose was delivered to the sample.

Based on an initial experiment performed for each test organism to determine the approximate dose needed for a $4-\log_{10}$ reduction, a second experiment was performed to estimate an 11-point dose-response curve. Samples were taken at 0 %, 15 %, 30 %, 45 %, 60 %, 75 %, 90 %, 105 %, 120 %, 135 %, 150 % of the dose calculated for an estimated $4-\log_{10}$ reduction. Subsamples (100 µL) were taken at appropriate times, diluted in DI water, and plated to determine the \log_{10} reduction at each dosage using the following equation:

$$Log_{10} Reduction = Log\left(\frac{\frac{CFU \ Control}{100mL}}{\frac{CFU \ Dosage}{100mL}}\right)$$
Equation 3.1

An AquaSense Pearl Beam collimated UV reactor (Florence, KY USA) was used to deliver 255nm, 265nm or 285nm UV-C irradiation to test organisms suspended in water using a modified EPA protocol (U.S. EPA 2006). Equation 3.2 was used to calculate the effective intensity (E_{ave}) of the collimated beam based on measurable variables (NSF International 2014):

$$E_{ave} = 0.98 \left[\frac{E_0}{L} \left(\frac{(1-A)^L - 1}{ln(1-A)} \right) \right]$$
 Equation 3.2

The incident intensity (E_0) was measured using a NSF certified radiometer (UVP Radiometer, Model UVX-25). The water height (L) was measured to 1 cm (28.3 mL in a 60mm cylindrical Petri dish), and a spectrophometer (Thermo Scientific Genesys 10S UV-VIS) was used to measure the absorbance (A) of 255nm UV by the suspending medium. The resulting E_{ave} was then multiplied by the exposure time (seconds) in order to calculate the resulting dosage measured in mJ.cm⁻².

RESULTS

Data points from each experiment were plotted to display the dose-response of each organism relative to 255nm UV irradiation. Figure 3.1 shows the relative dose-response to UV by *S. aureus*, *S. epidermidis*, *E. faecalis*, *E. casseliflavus*, *E. coli* and MS2 coliphage.



Figure 3.1: Comparison of inactivation of *Staphylococcus* spp., FIB, and MS2 bacteriophage by 255nm UV (average log reduction values \pm SD)

S. aureus and S. epidermidis are generally the most common Staphylococcus spp. colonizing humans (Coates et al. 2014), and therefore were used in order to represent total staphylococci in the bench experiments to determine the efficacy of UV inactivation. Data points for the S. epidermidis decay curve were interpolated to estimate log_{10} reduction values for the dosages for each S. aureus point. A weighted average was then taken of each point to estimate a dose-response curve for Staphylococcus spp., which is shown in Figure 3.2.



Figure 3.2: Bi-linear box and whisker plot for UV (255nm) decay curve of total staphylococci (average of S. aureus and S. epidermidis)

Figure 3.2 also depicts the bi-linear decay curve with total staphylococci; two trend lines were plotted to determine the decay equation (in units of log_{10} reduction [LR] per mJ.cm⁻²) in the bi-linear graph to determine the decay coefficients K1 (0.44 LR per mJ.cm⁻²) and K2 (0.13 LR per mJ.cm⁻²). These equations, along with the decay equations and respective R² values for the other test organisms are shown in Table 3.2. These equations were used to determine the relative reduction for each organism compared to total staphylococci.

Organism	Linear equation (x units: [mJ.cm ⁻²])	\mathbf{R}^2
Staphylococcus spp.	y = -0.44x + 1.6 (x < 12)	0.98
	y = -0.13x - 2.3 (12 < x < 20)	0.97
E. coli	y = -0.34x + 3.0 (9 < x < 21)	0.99
	y = -0.13x + 1.3 (21 < 30)	0.83
E. faecalis	y = -0.26x + 2.6 (12 < x < 24)	1.0
	y = -0.085x - 1.7 (24 < x < 40)	0.98
E. casseliflavus	y = -0.35x + 3.8 (14 < x < 25)	0.98
MS2 coliphage	y = -0.061x + 0.032 (0 < x < 90)	0.99

 Table 3.2: 255nm UV decay curves for various organisms (linear equations represent the line of best fit for the linear segments of each decay curve)

Comparison of 255nm, 265nm, and 285nm UV on S. aureus Inactivation

Also explored was a comparative evaluation of 255 nm, 265 nm, and 285 nm UV irradiation on *S. aureus* to determine the most effective wavelength for inactivation. The initial experiment for 285nm yielded very little inactivation and was not explored any further. The 255 nm (11.8 mJ.cm⁻² for 4-log₁₀ reduction) UV wavelength was observed to be more effective in inactivating *S. aureus* than 265nm (17.1 mJ.cm⁻² for a 4-log₁₀ reduction).

DISCUSSION

Previously published data on FIB identified them as poor performance surrogates for greywater treatment (Birks and Hills 2007, Ottosson and Stenström 2003, Zimmerman et al. 2014). Key criteria for a suitable performance surrogate are given in Table 3.3, which compares FIB and Staphylococcus spp. Traditional FIB failed to satisfy the first three criteria, due to their inconsistent presence with varying and generally low concentration (Ottosson and Stenström 2003, Zimmerman et al. 2014) and lack of correlation with pathogen presence (Birks and Hills 2007); this is enough to determine that traditional FIB are not suitable performance surrogates for greywater treatment. In contrast, total staphylococci meet the first three criteria due to their consistent and high concentration in greywater (Burrows et al. 1991, Casanova et al. 2001, Gilboa and Friedler 2007, Nolde 1999, Zimmerman et al. 2014); presumably, due to the high presence of staphylococci colonizing human skin (Coates et al. 2014) and the correlation of presence when human mitochondrial DNA (HmtDNA) is detected in greywater (Zimmerman et al. 2014). It is important to acknowledge that although some studies showed a non-detect of S. aureus in raw greywater samples (Casanova et al. 2001, Siegrist 1977) this is no surprise for a pathogen (as we are not always infected), whereas other skin staphylococci are likely to be present. For example, Zimmerman et al. (2014) found S. aureus to be approximately of 5-log₁₀ lower concentration than *Staphylococcus* spp. in laundry greywater. In addition, approximately 30-40 % of humans carry S. aureus (Cole et al. 2001, Kluytmans et al. 1997), while Staphylococcus spp. has been shown to dominate the microbiota of approximately 60 % of humans (Callewaert et al. 2013). The fourth criteria explored, stating that an appropriate performance surrogate must have greater survival than target pathogens is still in question. More research is needed to determine the spectrum of genera present within a variety of greywater sources and their treatment requirements for a 3.5 to 6-log₁₀ removal, as likely needed for different domestic greywater reuse (Sharvelle et al. 2016). Although Staphylococcus spp.

showed less resilience to UV than the FIB bacteria tested in the collimated UV beam bench test, total staphylococci are expected at a minimum of $3-\log_{10}$ higher in concentration than the FIB traditionally used. Due to the high and consistent concentrations of *Staphylococcus* spp., we are suggesting inactivation curves for each reference pathogen can be used to determine \log_{10} reductions relative to *Staphylococcus* spp. (WHO 2016).

Criteria	FIB	Staphylococcus spp.
Consistent presence	*	\checkmark
Higher concentration than target pathogens	*	\checkmark
Identifiable correlation to presence of target pathogens	*	\checkmark
Same or greater survival as target pathogens	?	?

Table 3.3: Comparison of FIB and Staphylococcus spp.

Since total staphylococci were observed to be more susceptible to inactivation by UV irradiation than FIB, *Staphylococcus* spp. inactivation cannot be used as enteric pathogen surrogates, such as *E. coli*, enterococci and MS2 coliphage. In order to gauge the relative log_{10} reduction between *Staphylococcus* spp. and the other organisms which were tested, the linear equations for each organism was used to estimate the log_{10} reduction that would be observed relative to the dosage required for a 4 and 5 log_{10} reduction for *Staphylococcus* spp., being 13.0 mJ.cm⁻² and 20.9 mJ.cm⁻² respectively. These dosages were then used in the linear equations obtained from each decay curve (displayed in Table 3.2) to determine their relative log_{10} reduction to *Staphylococcus* spp. (Table 3.4).

Organism	Log ₁₀ reduction observed at	Log ₁₀ reduction observed at
	13.0 mJ.cm ⁻²	20.9 mJ.cm ⁻²
Staphylococcus spp.	4	5
E. coli	1.4	4.1
E. faecalis	0.8	2.8
E. casseliflavus	0.8	3.6
MS2 coliphage	0.8	1.2

Table 3.4: Log₁₀ reduction credits relative to 4 and 5-log₁₀ reduction of *Staphylococcus* spp.

Given the high concentrations of *Staphylococcus* spp. found in greywater relative to FIB (ranging from 3 to 5-log₁₀ higher) (Zimmerman *et al.* 2014), total staphylococci may still serve as a conservative measure for pathogen reduction for enteric bacteria, especially at the dosage for an observed 5-log₁₀ reduction of *Staphylococcus* spp.; the log₁₀ reduction difference at 20.9 mJ.cm⁻² observed between *Staphylococcus* spp. and the enteric bacteria tested is less than 3-log₁₀, which is satisfactory given the 3 to 5-log₁₀ concentration difference reported by Zimmerman *et al.* (2014). However, the UV dosage required to achieve a 5-log₁₀ reduction of *Staphylococcus* spp. is estimated to only achieve a ~1.2-log₁₀ reduction in MS2 coliphage; this suggests *Staphylococcus* spp. would likely not be an adequate surrogate for enteric virus reduction in greywater, and an additional surrogate, such as endogenous (staphylococci) bacteriophages, is needed to represent enteric virus reduction.
CHAPTER 4: UV DISINFECTION OF HAND-RINSE GREYWATER AND INDIGENOUS *STAPHYLOCOCCUS* SPP.

Adapted from Water DOI 10.3390/w9120963 (Shoults and Ashbolt 2017b)

ABSTRACT

Greywater reuse is a feasible solution for decreasing raw water extraction in urban and rural settings. However, pathogen-specific performance guidelines and regulations have only recently been recommended, but practical means to assess performance are missing. Here we examine the efficacy of Staphylococcus spp. as an endogenous surrogate for greywater pathogen reduction performance testing, by evaluating UV-C irradiation of hand-rinse greywater, and the variability in UV resistance between different wild Staphylococcus species. Hand-rinse greywater samples were collected from five participants, and a collimated UV-C beam (256 nm) was used to assess log₁₀ reductions. Assays of colony-forming units on tryptic soy agar (TSA) were compared to mannitol salt agar (MSA) using LysostaphinTM to confirm *Staphylococcus* spp. After irradiating raw hand-rinse samples to a dose of 220 mJ.cm⁻², \log_{10} reductions of *Staphylococcus* spp. were similar (2.1 and 2.2, respectively, P = 0.112). The similarity of the reduction based on TSA and Staphylococcus-specific culture assays following UV irradiation and the dominating presence of Staphylococcus spp. suggests that Staphylococcus spp. could be used as an endogenous performance surrogate group for greywater treatment testing. Suspended wild Staphylococcus isolates were irradiated with 256 nm UV-C to compare the variability of different Staphylococcus species. Staphylococcus isolates exhibited significant variance in log₁₀ reduction values when exposed to 11 mJ.cm⁻² of UV-C. Staphylococcus hominis subsp. hominis exhibited surprising resistance to UV-C, with only a 1.6 \log_{10} reduction when exposed to 11 mJ.cm⁻² of UV-C (most other isolates exhibited > 5 \log_{10} reduction). The efficacy of UV-C was also significantly reduced when the sunscreen oxybenzone was present at a possible endogenous greywater concentration.

Keywords: greywater; water reuse; greywater reuse; *Staphylococcus aureus*, *Staphylococcus* spp.; alternative water sources; onsite treatment and reuse; sustainable urban water use

INTRODUCTION

According to UN Water, approximately 2 billion people globally live in areas of water scarcity and another 1.6 billion face economic water shortage (lacking the necessary infrastructure for water transportation) (UN Water 2007). Current municipal water distribution practices of treating all wastewater (blackwater and greywater combined) are generally neither economic nor sustainable for future generations (Chang *et al.* 2012, Strengers and Maller 2012). Greywater is typically defined as household wastewater without faecal contribution (*e.g.* toilet effluent); this includes sources such as wash-basin, shower/bath, laundry, *etc.* The practice of greywater reuse is a relatively unexplored concept in urban developments; it has the potential to reduce municipal water demands by 50 % on average (NRC 2016) and up to 70 % (Ashbolt 2011) depending on the end use. However, in many parts of the world, including North America, the practice of domestic greywater reuse is in general illegal (NRC 2016). An important step forward in gaining government endorsement for greywater reuse is a better understanding of the contaminants, treatment needs, and appropriate treatment system performance testing, as required in water safety plans (WHO 2006).

This paper is a follow-up to a previous study by Shoults and Ashbolt (2017a) to better understand how to assess ultraviolet (UV) irradiation performance testing without the need for externally spiked surrogates. The original study was based off a next-generation sequencing study by Zimmerman et al. (2014) which identified Staphylococcus spp. as the most abundant bacterial genus in laundry greywater sourced from a university sports facility. To better understand the microbiological constituents of greywater, a literature review was conducted and identified 41 studies, however, only three studies measured greywater for total staphylococci (Benami et al. 2016, Keely et al. 2015, Zimmerman et al. 2014), with several focusing on Staphylococcus aureus (Burrows et al. 1991, Casanova et al. 2001, Gilboa and Friedler 2007, Gross et al. 2007, Keely et al. 2015, Kim et al. 2009, Maimon et al. 2014, Zimmerman et al. 2014). Of the three studies that measured total staphylococci, total staphylococci were found to be among the most abundant bacteria when compared to faecal coliforms (FC), total coliforms (TC), Escherichia coli, Enterococcus spp., and other traditional faecal indicator bacteria (FIB). Given the pathogenic nature of S. aureus (Arikawa et al. 2002, Ramsey et al. 2016), which along with S. epidermidis is among the most prevalent species on human skin (Coates et al. 2014), we proposed total staphylococci be considered as an endogenous surrogate to represent performance

testing in greywater treatment systems, given the inherent problems with using FIB (Shoults and Ashbolt 2017a). Overall, there is a collective need for the scientific community and regulatory bodies to better understand the efficacy of prospective surrogates to assess greywater treatment performance. The experiments in the current study explored an array of considerations to determine the efficacy of total staphylococci as an endogenous performance surrogate.

As with any disinfection process, there are limitations to UV irradiation. While the effects of large suspended particles on the efficacy of UV are understood (Winward *et al.* 2008), the role of micro-pollutants and personal care products (PCP) on the efficacy of UV irradiation are relatively unknown. Given the high reported concentrations of the sunscreen benzophenone (BP3), commonly referred to as oxybenzone (Ramos *et al.* 2016), the effects of oxybenzone on the efficacy of UV irradiation for staphylococci was also studied.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Hand-Rinse Samples to Recover Skin-Bacteria and Evaluate Their UV-Resistance

Hand-rinse samples were collected from five participants using a "glove method". Participants inserted each hand, one at a time, into a large powderless latex free nitrile glove filled with 40 mL of municipally sourced, sterile deionized (DI) water. Using their free hand, participants massaged the submerged hand to ensure maximum water to hand contact for bacterial shedding. After approximately 30 seconds of exposure, participants inserted their other hand and repeated the previous step. Sterile DI water was used instead of tap water to reduce background bacterial input and confounding effects of residual chlorine. Soap was not used so as to reduce potential bacteriostatic effects and to avoid increased turbidity, as the goal was not to simulate greywater production, but rather to isolate skin-borne bacterial for UV-irradiation and enumerate viable cells using two isolation agars. The resulting bacterial suspension was poured into a sterile beaker and thoroughly mixed. A 28.3 mL portion of the sample was poured into a 60 mm sterile Petri dish so as to give a 1 cm greywater depth. A sterile 5 mm x 2 mm stir bar was placed in the dish and the dish was placed onto a magnetic mixer operating at 400 rpm to facilitate mixing without vortexing.

An AquaSense Pearl Beam collimated LED UV reactor (Florence, KY USA) with a peak wavelength of 256 nm and a half bandwidth of 11.5 nm was used to deliver 256 nm UV-C

irradiation to the raw hand-rinse sample using an adapted EPA protocol (U.S. EPA 2006). Equation 4.1 was used to calculate the effective intensity (E_{ave}) of the collimated beam based on measurable variables (NSF International 2014):

$$E_{ave} = 0.98 \left[\frac{E_0}{L} \left(\frac{(1-A)^L - 1}{ln(1-A)} \right) \right]$$
 Equation 4.1

The incident intensity (E_0) was measured using a NSF certified radiometer (UVP Radiometer, Model UVX-25, Upland, USA). The water height (L) was measured to 1 cm (28.3 mL in a 60 mm cylindrical Petri dish), and a spectrophometer (Thermo Scientific, Genesys 10S UV-VIS, Waltham, USA) was used to measure the absorbance (A) of 256 nm UV in the suspension. The resulting E_{ave} was then multiplied by the exposure time (seconds) in order to calculate the resulting dosage in mJ.cm⁻².

To estimate staphylococci counts prior to irradiating the sample, 100 μ L of the sample was diluted to 10⁻¹; 100 μ L of the dilution was pipetted into 15 mL of sterile 0.85 % NaCl buffer then filtered through a 60 mm diameter filter cup apparatus with a 0.22 μ m polycarbonate (PC) membrane filter (IsoporeTM GTTP-04700, Cork, IRL) using a vacuum pump. The filtering process was performed a total of six times and the resulting filter papers were placed on tryptic soy agar (TSA) and mannitol salt agar (MSA) plates, both in triplicate.

For UV irradiation of samples, the collimated beam was placed over the Petri dish containing 28.3 mL of a raw hand-rinse sample (as described above), and then irradiated to a dose of 220 mJ.cm⁻². In order to achieve a consistent dose for each person's greywater sample, the absorbance was measured prior to exposure to adjust the exposure time for a resulting dose of 220 mJ.cm⁻². After exposing samples to 220 mJ.cm⁻², the entire sample was poured into a sterile 50 mL capped test tube and vortexed to ensure adequate mixing. Upon vortexing, 1 mL of the post-irradiated sample was pipetted into 15 mL of sterile 0.85 % NaCl buffer and plated using the above described filter-plating technique. TSA and MSA plates were incubated at 37 °C for 18-24 hours before assaying colony forming units (CFU).

Given the similarity in growth conditions of the expected staphylococci and micrococci and that no selective medium is known to easily resolve these genera, we confirmed pure isolates using LysostaphinTM tablets, known to reliably differentiate between staphylococci (lysis) and

micrococci (no lysis) (Ewald 1986). Upon assaying, LysostaphinTM tablets were used for total staphylococci confirmation for colonies from MSA plates (Hardy Diagnostics 2017). Five LysostaphinTM confirmations were performed on each of the triplicate MSA plates, for a total of 30 confirmations per sample (15 at 0 mJ.cm⁻² and 15 at 220 mJ.cm⁻²). The fraction of lysis positive LysostaphinTM confirmation tests was multiplied by the CFU counts from the MSA assays to estimate the fraction of CFU assayed from MSA which were considered totally staphylococci. Equation 4.2 was used to calculate the log₁₀ reduction after exposure for each assay:

$$Log_{10} Reduction = Log \left(\frac{\frac{CFU \ Control}{100mL}}{\frac{CFU \ Dosage}{100mL}}\right)$$
Equation 4.2

Hand-Rinse Isolates

Upon assessing the MSA control plates, two or three random colonies from each participant were isolated onto separate MSA plates, which were then incubated for 18-24 h at 37 °C, and then restreaked at least once more onto MSA plates to ensure purity. Once pure cultures were isolated, they were analyzed using a VITEKTM (2 COMPACT) instrument to determine genera and species.

The collimated UV beam procedure was performed on a total of 14 isolates from five different participants as well as a clinical *S. aureus* strain acquired from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC), *S. aureus* (ATCC 25923). A presumed *Staphylococcus epidermidis* (ATCC 12228) strain was identified as *Staphylococcus lentus* upon VITEKTM confirmation and also used in this study. Overnight cultures grown in Tryptic Soy Broth (TSB) were diluted to 1:100 in a sterile 0.85 % NaCl buffer. Once diluted, the above collimated UV beam procedure was performed to irradiate suspended cells (with the following modification). Prior to irradiation, 100 μ L of the sample was plated on TSA plates in triplicate at the appropriate dilution to effectively assay control plates. Samples were irradiated to 11 mJ.cm⁻² (slightly less than the approximate dose required for ~4-log₁₀ reduction of *S. aureus*, being a likely targeted reduction level) (Shoults and Ashbolt 2017a), and allowing for post exposure detection of at least some samples. Upon irradiation, 100 μ L of the sample was plated in triplicate on TSA at the appropriate dilutions to effectively assay the plates, and log₁₀ reductions were calculated using

Equation 4.2. A portion of the samples were irradiated at 7, 9, and 11 mJ.cm⁻² in order to estimate decay equations.

Oxybenzone (BP3)

The collimated UV beam procedure described above was performed using S. aureus (ATCC 25923) to determine the effects of a sunscreen, benzophenone (BP3), commonly referred to as oxybenzone, on the performance of UV inactivation. Oxybenzone was used as a test compound due to the relatively high concentrations (reports as high as 0.7 mg.L⁻¹) when compared to other UV filters/sunscreens (Ramos et al. 2016). Since the source of oxybenzone in municipal wastewater is likely from greywater, oxybenzone and other micro-pollutant/PCP concentrations would likely be higher in greywater than in municipal wastewater (which is diluted by blackwater). As shown in a study by Palmquist and Hanæus (2005), organic compound pollutants were typically in greater concentrations within greywater samples when compared to blackwater and sometimes an order of magnitude higher in concentration. Therefore an oxybenzone concentration range of 1 mg.L⁻¹ to 10 mg.L⁻¹ was used due to the expected increase of oxybenzone concentration in greywater. Oxybenzone has been reported in wastewater effluents at concentrations as high as 0.7 mg.L⁻¹ (Ramos et al. 2016). An oxybenzone concentration range of 1 mg.L⁻¹ to 10 mg.L⁻¹ was used due to the expected increase of oxybenzone concentration in greywater when compared to municipal wastewater (which includes blackwater). Oxybenzone was dissolved into dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) (166.7 μ L.L⁻¹) and pipetted into sterile 0.85 % NaCl buffer at two different concentrations: 10 mg oxybenzone. L^{-1} and 1 mg oxybenzone. L^{-1} ; DMSO was suspended into two separate buffer solutions (at 166.7 & 16.67 μ L.L⁻¹ for the two solutions respectively) used as controls to adjust for any confounding effects of DMSO on the reduction of S. aureus by UV irradiation. Overnight cultures of S. aureus (ATCC 25923) suspended in TSB were suspended into the four samples (10 mg oxybenzone. L^{-1} , 1 mg oxybenzone. L^{-1} , and respective controls) and irradiated to a UV-C dose of 11.8 mJ.cm⁻² using the previously described collimated beam apparatus protocol. Samples were assayed on TSA plates in at least triplicate prior to and after exposure to UV. Log₁₀ reductions were quantified using Equation 4.2. A paired t-test was performed between oxybenzone and respective controls on the log_{10} reduction means.

Control Experiments

Two additional control experiments were performed to ensure homogeneity with literature as well as consistency throughout the experiments. An 11-point dose-response curve using MS2 bacteriophage (ATCC 15597-B1) was performed using a double agar protocol and assayed by plaquing (EPA 2001); this curve was then compared to a UV-C study by Liu and Zhang (2006) performed using MS2 and was found to be within the same log₁₀ reduction range (see Figure B.1 for graph comparison).

Statistical Analysis

All statistical analyses were performed using SigmaPlot (Version 13.0, Systat Software, Inc., San Jose, USA). All reported tests passed the Shapiro-Wilk normality test. All reported P-values are two tailed and are the result of paired t-tests, unless otherwise stated.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

Raw Hand-Rinse

Estimated total staphylococci CFU counts on MSA (TS-MSA) before and after UV-C exposure (220 mJ.cm⁻²) from the five participants made up the majority of the total TSA CFU counts (T-TSA) (90 % & 75 % respectively). More importantly, the log_{10} of the TS-MSA to T-TSA ratio (displayed as a percentage) of before and after UV-C exposure was 99 % and 97 % respectively. A paired t-test (see Table 4.1) was performed comparing the log_{10} reduction from UV-C exposure within the T-TSA and TS-MSA assays from the five participants; the log_{10} reductions of T-TSA and TS-MSA were not found to be significantly different (P = 0.112). The similarity in log_{10} reduction of the T-TSA and TS-MSA assays (means of 2.1 and 2.2, respectively) suggests that TS-MSA was representative of bacterial reduction by UV-C irradiation of the hand-rinse water from the five participants. Figure 4.1a depicts the T-TSA and TS-MSA assays before and after exposure to UV-C. The T-TSA and TS-MSA concentrations reported in this study are not considered representative of concentrations across all wash-basin greywater sources, as soap was not used and only 40 mL was used to wash participants' hands; rather, the significance of this study is exhibited in the consistently similar T-TSA and TS-MSA concentrations.

Although the results from the five participants were consistent (See Table B.1), more replication of this study on a variety of greywater sources is necessary to confidently suggest total staphylococci as a performance surrogate for greywater treatment. A study by Abshire and Dunton (1981) showed that *S. aureus* was more resistant to UV-C than the saprozoic pathogen *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (also typically present in greywater (Gilboa and Friedler 2007)); however, a study by Gilboa and Friedler (2007) reported *S. aureus* to be the least resistant to UV-C irradiation when compared to faecal coliforms (FC), *P. aeruginosa*, and *Clostridium perfringens* at low doses. However, as shown in this study, given the dominating concentrations of *Staphylococcus* spp. in raw greywater (Benami *et al.* 2016, Zimmerman *et al.* 2014), *Staphylococcus* spp. may still be a practical representative surrogate for total bacterial pathogenic reduction in greywater.

Although TS-MSA represented the majority of T-TSA, a paired t-test showed that when T-TSA and TS-MSA assays were compared (both before and after exposure) the log_{10} means were statistically significantly different (P = 0.04 for both) (see Table 4.1). However, when assessing MSA and TSA assays (both before and after exposure) prior to LysostaphinTM confirmations, no statistical difference was observed (P = 0.78 & 0.73 respectively). *Staphylococcus* spp., some *Micrococcus* spp., and some *Enterococcus* spp. are of the few organisms known to be capable of growing in the high salt environment in MSA (Quiloan *et al.* 2012, Rodríguez *et al.* 1994); it is likely that the majority of the LysostaphinTM negative MSA CFU were *Micrococcus* spp., as micrococci are one of the more abundant bacteria genera inhabiting human skin (Kloos and Musselwhite 1975), however no further confirmations were performed to determine what the non-*Staphylococcus* spp. were. Figure 4.1a displays the T-TSA and TS-MSA assays before and after UV exposure.



Figure 4.1: Hand-rinse bacteria exposed to 256 nm UV-C irradiation: (a) Log_{10} CFU.100mL⁻¹ on TSA (T-TSA) and total staphylococci on MSA (TS-MSA) before and after exposure to dose of 220 mJ.cm⁻² (N = 5); (b) Log_{10} reduction of T-TSA and TS-MSA (N = 5).

Table 4.1: Log₁₀ colony forming units per 100 mL of raw hand-rinse water before and after exposure

Assay	$Log_{10} \text{ CFU.100mL}^{-1} \pm (\text{SD})$		
	0 mJ.cm ⁻²	220 mJ.cm ⁻²	Reduction
T-TSA	$6.2 \pm (0.3)$	$4.1 \pm (0.5)$	$2.1 \pm (0.3)$
TS-MSA	$6.0 \pm (0.4)$	$3.8 \pm (0.6)$	$2.2\pm(0.3)$
Paired t-test	0.04 ^a	0.04^{a}	0.112 ^a

^a Two-tailed P-value comparing means.

A notable concern within this study was the lack of bacterial reduction by 256 UV-C at a dose of 220 mJ.cm⁻², which should have yielded at least a $5-\log_{10}$ reduction in viable bacteria, as previously shown by Shoults and Ashbolt (2017a). This is not surprising, however, as Winward *et al.* (2008) showed a significant decrease in UV-C efficacy of bacterial reduction in water with high turbidity and low UV transmittance. The 256 nm absorbance (A₂₅₆ nm) readings ranging from 0.164 to 0.360 (see Table B.1) and the applied dose was not normalized for turbidity or absorbance, as given in the unadjusted Equation 4.1; the A₂₅₆ readings would likely have been increased by the use of soap in this study, and thus soap wasn't used. Two future considerations should be given towards future studies involving UV-C irradiation of raw hand-rinse greywater:

- Pre-treatment prior to UV-C irradiation is necessary in order to achieve more than a 2-log₁₀ reduction of endogenous bacteria due to particulate shielding and organic quenching effects; and
- 2. Equation 4.1 describing the delivered UV-C intensity requires adjustment to account for shielding/quenching from high turbidity/organics in greywater samples.

A study by Liu and Zhang (2006) examined the effects of turbidity on the efficacy of bacterial and coliphage reduction by UV; although there was not a major difference in UV-C efficacy between turbidities of 0.5 and 4 Nephelometric Turbidity Units (NTU), there was a significant difference between 4 and 12 NTU. This suggests pre-treatment removal of particles to a turbidity of < 12 NTU is probably necessary for optimal UV-C efficacy.

Hand-Rinse Isolates

The aim of this portion of the study was to examine the variability of resilience of environmental staphylococci isolates. The following *Staphylococcus* spp. were isolated from the five participants' hands (all multiples of species are from different participants): *S. aureus* (1), *S. capitis* (2), *S. epidermidis* (3), *S. haemolyticus* (2), *S. hominis* spp. *hominis* (*S. hominis*) (1), *S. pasteuri* (3), and *S. warneri* (2). The effects of 256 nm UV-C at a dose of 11 mJ.cm⁻² were assessed in order to determine the variance of resistance to UV within and between *Staphylococcus* species; the results are displayed in Table 4.2:

Bacteria	Log_{10} reduction at 11.0 mJ.cm ⁻² ± (SD)
S. aureus (ATCC 25923)	$4.9\pm(0.0)$
S. aureus (i)	> 5.2
S. capitis (ii)	> 5.7
S. capitis (iii)	> 6.3
S. lentus (unknown)	$5.0 \pm (0.0)$
S. epidermidis (ii)	> 5.7
S. epidermidis (iiia)	> 6.1
S. epidermidis (iiib)	> 5.6
S. haemolyticus (iv)	$3.4 \pm (0.1)$
S. haemolyticus (v)	$4.4 \pm (0.1)$
S. hominis (v)	$1.6 \pm (0.1)$
S. pasteuri (iii)	> 5.8
S. pasteuri (iv)	> 5.5
S. pasteuri (v)	$5.1 \pm (0.1)$
S. warneri (i)	> 5.7
S. warneri (ii)	> 5.5

Table 4.2: Log₁₀ reduction of ATCC and wild *Staphylococcus* isolates

Note: i-v refers to the five participants from whom the greywater isolates were derived.

When exposed to 256 nm UV-C at a dose of 11 mJ.cm⁻², the majority of isolates experienced at least a 5-log₁₀ reduction. However, there was significant variance in log₁₀ reductions after UV exposure between different *Staphylococcus* spp., with a less significant variance within each species. *S. hominis* and *S. haemolyticus* were significantly more resistant to UV-C irradiation than the other isolates. The full decay equations for *S. hominis* and *S. haemolyticus* were y = 0.23x - 0.96 (R² = 0.97) and y = 0.30x + 0.25 (R² = 0.91), respectively, where (y) is log₁₀ reduction, and (x) is the dose in mJ.cm⁻². Decay equations were not obtained for the other bacteria, due to insufficient plate counts at each exposure assay. A previous 2017 study by Shoults & Ashbolt determined that *Staphylococcus* spp. (as represented by *S. aureus* and *S. epidermidis* [ATCC 12228 as used in Shoults and Ashbolt (2017a) was confirmed by MALDI-MS VITEKTM verification, but characterized as *S. lentus* by VITEK2TM phenotyping]) was more sensitive to UV-C irradiation than some FIB (Shoults and Ashbolt 2017a). However, the relative resistance of *S. hominis* and *S. haemolyticus* suggests *Staphylococcus* spp. may be as resistant to

UV as FIB. However, further study is required to understand the full range of resistance within *Staphylococcus* spp.

Effects of UV Blocker Oxybenzone on UV-C Efficacy

Though UV blockers such as oxybenzone are known to quench the effects of UV when used on skin (common compound in sunscreens), the direct impacts of sunscreens and other personal care products (PCP) on the efficacy of UV irradiation for domestic water treatment are not well known. Figure 4.2 illustrates the effects of oxybenzone on the efficacy of reduction of *S. aureus* (ATCC 29523) by 256 nm UV-C.



Figure 4.2: UV-blocking of oxybenzone when irradiating suspended *S. aureus* at 11.8 mJ.cm⁻²: (a) 10 mg.L⁻¹ oxybenzone; (b) 1 mg.L⁻¹ oxybenzone.

Samples containing oxybenzone (concentrations of 10 mg.L⁻¹ and 1 mg.L⁻¹) exhibited significantly lower log_{10} reductions (P = 0.003 & 0.01, respectively) than their respective negative controls (containing no oxybenzone). This may help explain the lack of bacterial reduction of raw hand-rinse greywater (see Figure 4.1) when exposed to a dose of 220 mJ.cm⁻²; it is expected many of the hand-rinse samples contained PCP's, creams, or sunscreen agents. Although it is generally well understood that pre-treatment is necessary prior to UV irradiation, it is important to know which compounds are to be removed and to what extent. PCP's can be difficult to remove from greywater (Christian 2007, Kasprzyk-Hordern *et al.* 2009); however, depending on the intended end-use of the treated effluent, removal may be necessary if UV is to be the sole disinfection step.

Summary and Conclusions

The research displayed in this paper evaluated the efficacy of 256 nm UV-C in treating raw hand-rinse water, analyzed the efficacy of total culturable *Staphylococcus* spp. as an endogenous

surrogate group to represent bacterial reduction, examined the variability of wild *Staphylococcus* spp. isolates when exposed to UV-C, and assessed the impacts of suspended oxybenzone on the efficacy of UV-C irradiation. It is clear pre-treatment is necessary prior to UV irradiation for a log₁₀ reduction of greater than two to be observed; the presence of PCP (such as oxybenzone) as well as turbidity can have a negative effect on the efficacy of UV-C irradiation. Given the high prevalence of *Staphylococcus* spp. found in the five samples of raw hand-rinse water and more generally reported on human skin, future studies should investigate the surrogate use of endogenous *Staphylococcus* spp. for bacterial reduction in greywater reuse systems to better understand any limitations at field-scale. Further research should be performed to assess the log₁₀ reductions by other disinfection methods of *Staphylococcus* spp. relative to other pathogens of concern to determine if *Staphylococcus* spp. would be an adequate endogenous surrogate for other disinfection processes. Finally, the results in this study have shown that the sunscreen oxybenzone can have a negative effect on the efficacy of UV irradiation; further research should also address the role of other PCPs on the efficacy of UV irradiation.

Supplementary materials: The following are available online at www.mdpi.com/link, Table B.1: Raw hand-rinse water reduction, Figure B.1: MS2 Literature Comparison (Liu and Zhang 2006).

Acknowledgments: This work was supported by grants from Alberta Innovates – Health Solutions and the Canadian Foundation for Innovation. All work was completed through the School of Public Health at the University of Alberta, Edmonton, Canada. The authors would like to give a special thank you to Candis Scott for running isolate analysis on the VITEKTM instrument.

Author contributions: David Shoults and Nicholas Ashbolt conceived and designed the experiments; David Shoults performed the experiments, analyzed the data, and wrote the paper as part of his M.Sc. study under the supervision of Nicholas Ashbolt.

Conflicts of interest: The authors declare no conflict of interest.

CHAPTER 5: DECREASED EFFICACY OF UV INACTIVATION OF *STAPHYLOCOCCUS AUREUS* AFTER CYCLIC EXPOSURE AND REGROWTH: CONSIDERATIONS FOR GREYWATER REUSE SYSTEMS

As submitted to the International Journal of Hygiene & Environmental Health

ABSTRACT

UV disinfection is a relatively simple and cost-efficient disinfection method, especially for inhome greywater treatment. In this study, a bench scale experiment was performed using a collimated 256nm UV-C beam to determine if UV-resistant pathogenic bacteria such as *Staphylococcus aureus* may become enriched in a semi-recirculating greywater system with UV as the sole disinfection step. A statistically significant (P < 0.001) decreasing trend in UV-C efficacy was observed between the 1st and 6th growth-exposure cycles of *S. aureus* (ATCC 25923), resulting in a 1.5 decrease in log₁₀ removal (P < 0.00000) by the 5th iteration. An eleven-point dose-response curve of the 7th iteration of *S. aureus* was enumerated and compared to the dose-response curve of the original strain; due to a longer shoulder period and a decay constant of lesser degree, the dose required for a 4-log reduction of the enriched *S. aureus* was estimated to be ~1.9 times greater (22.0 mJ.cm⁻² versus 11.8 mJ.cm⁻²). This suggests *S. aureus* (and possibly other opportunistic pathogens) may become enriched within a greywater system with UV-C irradiation as the sole disinfection step.

INTRODUCTION

Increasing population growth in relatively water-scarce regions along with an increase in personal water consumption have greatly contributed to the urban water deficit faced around the world (Schiermeier 2014). The concept of reusing greywater is becoming more popular; greywater, domestic household wastewater without input from the toilet, is a valuable commodity, which can be utilized to reduce domestic potable water usage. Here the focus is on utilization of domestic greywater, as one option to provide more sustainable water services (Schoen *et al.* 2014). Typical greywater treatment systems may involve some form of pre-treatment with filtration, then secondary/tertiary treatment by chemical (*e.g.* chlorine disinfection) (Al-Gheethi *et al.* 2015), biological (*e.g.* membrane bioreactor) (Atasoy *et al.* 2007), or physical processes (*e.g.* ultra violet irradiation) (Friedler and Gilboa 2010). This study focuses on some of the considerations of ultra violet (UV) irradiation as a disinfection process for greywater treatment. As with most disinfection technologies, UV has its disadvantages; in particular, when bacteria are stressed they have the potential to adapt resistance to the stressor(s) (Friedler *et al.* 2011, Gayán *et al.* 2014, Jiang *et al.* 2016). Certain bacteria exhibit various mechanisms, such as light and dark repair mechanisms for repairing damaged cell membrane

and cellular components (Masschelein 2002, Nebot Sanz *et al.* 2007). Additionally, damage to cell membrane (Pigeot-Rémy *et al.* 2012) and therefore adaptation may involve vertical and subsequent horizontal gene transfer from resistant bacteria and/or adaptation by upregulation of UV quenching molecules from within an existing genome, also given the intrinsic resistance seen in other Gram-positive bacteria (Davies-Colley *et al.* 2007, Williams *et al.* 2007). Hence with greywater reuse, especially in a semi-continuous loop system, adaptation is always possible, such as DNA repair following damage caused by UV (Friedler *et al.* 2011). Adaptation is problematic, as pathogens may become resistant to the disinfection method greater than the surrogates used to measure treatment performance, hence leading to an unrecognized increase in public health risk.

Each specific wastewater presents different contaminants, both chemical and biological, which require varying levels of reduction. Greywater presents particular challenges for treatment; unlike municipal wastewater, enteric pathogens are not the only organisms of concern (Zimmerman *et al.* 2014); skin bacteria such as staphylococci are documented as a consistently prevalent genus present in greywater (Gross *et al.* 2007, Linden *et al.* 2012, Zimmerman *et al.* 2014). *Staphylococcus aureus*, which colonizes some 30 % of humans (Plano *et al.* 2011) is a potential pathogenic *Staphylococcus* species capable of causing systemic infections including bacteremia, pneumonia, endocarditis, and osteomyelitis (Lowy 1998). Most staphylococci grow on human skin; this makes the treatment and reuse of household greywater potentially problematic as skin-pathogenic bacteria may survive disinfection and return to the host (humans), where they may cause infection. Hence, the aim of this work was to investigate if a recirculating greywater system with only UV disinfection may facilitate regrowth of UV resistant *S. aureus* that may be pathogenic or represent a model for other skin pathogens.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Microbiological Components

Two *Staphylococcus* strains obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC) and two wild *Staphylococcus* isolates obtained from a hand-rinse sample from one of the authors were used as test specimen. *S. aureus* (ATCC 25923) and *Staphylococcus epidermidis* (ATCC 12228 as used in Shoults and Ashbolt (2017a) was confirmed by MALDI-MS VITEKTM, characterized as *Staphylococcus lentus* upon VITEK2TM phenotyping) were selected as test organisms for this experiment based on their high skin prevalence on humans (Coates *et al.*

2014) and relatively high reporting of *S. aureus* and total staphylococci concentrations in raw greywater (Gross *et al.* 2007, Linden *et al.* 2012, Zimmerman *et al.* 2014). A VITEKTM (2 COMPACT) was used to verify the genera and species of two suspected hand-rinse sample staphylococci isolates, which were confirmed to be *S. aureus* and *Staphylococcus warneri*. MS2 bacteriophage (ATCC 15597-B1) was used as a control specimen with *Escherichia coli* ATCC 15597 as host cell.

Experimental Setup

Overnight cultures of test specimens were grown in tryptic soy broth (TSA). Once incubated, the cell broths were diluted to 1:100 in sterile deionized (DI) water within a sterile 60 mm Petri plate containing a sterile 5 mm x 2 mm stir bar and magnetic mixer operating at 400 rpm to facilitate mixing without a vortex forming. DI water was used in order to minimize potential contact with residual chlorine, which could have an inactivation effect on the cells (Zyara *et al.* 2016). A control using sterile DI water was performed to investigate any loss in viability due to osmotic pressure change. However, no significant difference in log_{10} CFU count was observed from 100 seconds after pipetting from the TSA liquid medium (the time needed to dilute the cells to a countable dilution) to 20 min (the estimated maximum time cells might be suspended in DI water throughout the experiment) (P = 0.286 & 0.289; for *S. aureus* and *S. lentus*, respectively). An AquaSense Pearl Beam collimated LED UV reactor (Florence, KY USA) with a peak wavelength of 256 nm and a half bandwidth of 11.5 nm was used to deliver 256 nm UV-C irradiation to *S. aureus* and *S. lentus* suspended in water using an adapted EPA protocol (USEPA 2006). Equation 5.1 was used to calculate the effective intensity (E_{ave}) of the collimated beam based on measurable variables(NSF International 2014):

$$E_{ave} = 0.98 \left[\frac{E_0}{L} \left(\frac{(1-A)^L - 1}{ln(1-A)} \right) \right]$$
 Equation 5.1

The incident intensity (E_0) was measured using a NSF certified radiometer (UVP Radiometer, Model UVX-25). The water height (L) was measured to 1 cm (28.3 mL in a 60 mm cylindrical Petri dish), and a spectrophometer (Thermo Scientific Genesys 10S UV-VIS) was used to measure the absorbance (A_{256} nm) in the solution. The resulting E_{ave} was then multiplied by the exposure time (seconds) in order to calculate the resulting dosage in mJ.cm⁻².

Prior to irradiating the sample, 100 μ L of the sample was plated on tryptic soy agar (TSA) plates in triplicate at the appropriate dilution to effectively measure colony forming units (CFU) of the control. An estimated dose for a 4-log₁₀ reduction of *S. aureus* of 11.8 mJ.cm⁻² was used as a starting point to attempt to isolate *S. aureus* cells that may be more resistance to UV (Shoults and Ashbolt 2017a). The collimated beam was placed over the Petri dish containing the 1:100 DI suspension of *S. aureus* which was then irradiated to the specified dose; samples were diluted appropriately and 100 μ L was plated on TSA plates in triplicate to assay the remaining colony forming units (CFU); with the log₁₀ reduction based on the CFU/100 μ L count of the control at 0 mJ.cm⁻² according to Equation 5.2:

$$Log_{10} Reduction = Log\left(\frac{\frac{CFU \ Control}{100mL}}{\frac{CFU \ Dosage}{100mL}}\right)$$
Equation 5.2

Regrowth of Irradiated Cells

A 200 μ L aliquot of the irradiated sample was transferred to 5 mL TSB and incubated for 24 h to allow for regrowth of the surviving cells. The experiment was then repeated on a suspension containing the regrown *S. aureus*. This experimental sequence was performed as many as six times per specimen. A consistent dose was used for each growth-irradiation cycle to determine if there was a decreasing trend in log₁₀ reductions. *S. aureus* (ATCC 25923) and *S. lentus* (ATCC 12228) were exposed to 11.8 mJ.cm⁻² and 17.0 mJ.cm⁻², respectively, which are the estimated dosages for a 4-log₁₀ reduction of each (Shoults and Ashbolt 2017a). *S. aureus* (wild) and *S. warneri* (wild) were both exposed to subsequent doses of 15, 30, and 40 mJ.cm⁻²; these doses were used to explore the potential effects of bacterial selection by UV doses that might be used in a treatment system, with 40 mJ.cm⁻² and 16 mJ.cm⁻² being the minimum UV doses for Class A and Class B UV treatment systems, respectively (NSF International 2014).

Dose-Response Curve

An 11-point test was performed on the 7th iteration of *S. aureus* (ATCC 25923) (denoted as *S. aureus*^{7th} from this point forth) in accordance with NSF's ultraviolet microbiological water treatment systems document (NSF International 2014). Relative doses (0 %, 15 %, 30 %, 45 %, 60 %, 75 %, 90 %, 105 %, 120 %, 135 %, and 150 %) based on the estimated dose required for a 4-log reduction (e.g. 15 % of 11.8 mJ.cm⁻² = 1.77 mJ.cm⁻²) were assayed to determine a dose-response curve for *S. aureus*^{7th} (Equation 5.2).

Control Experiments

Two additional control experiments were performed to ensure homogeneity with literature as well as consistency throughout the experiments. An 11-point dose-response curve using MS2 bacteriophage was performed using the above protocol and assayed appropriately (EPA 2001); this curve was then compared to a UV-C study performed by Liu and Zhang (2006) using MS2 and was found to be within the same log_{10} reduction range (see Figure B.1 for graph comparison). To ensure absorbance did not change between experiments and confound the results, a one-way ANOVA analysis was performed; the hypothesis that the average irradiances (using Equation 5.1 as a function of absorbance) differed between days was rejected (P = 0.629).

Methodical Exceptions

The procedure for *S. aureus* (wild) and *S. warneri* (wild) had the following difference: overnight TSB cultures were centrifuged to form pellets which were re-suspended in a sterile 0.85 % NaCl buffer, vortexed, then pipetted into a petri dish containing NaCl buffer for UV irradiation. The rational for making this procedural adjustment was to remove the TSB to have a higher concentration of suspended cells without the presence of TSB increasing the turbidity.

Statistical Analyses

SigmaPlot (Version 13.0, Systat Software, Inc., San Jose, CA) was used for all statistical analysis. Paired t-tests were used for comparing mean data, and two-tailed p-values are reported. Linear regression analysis was used to analyze the presence of potential resistance trends. All reported statistics passed Shapiro-Wilk normality test.

RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

The majority of studies investigating the effects of repeated UV exposure cycles have used *E. coli*, which report some degree of decreased UV efficacy over the course of several cycles of UV exposure and regrowth (Alcántara-Díaz *et al.* 2004, Ewing 1995, Wright and Hill 1968). No study was identified that examined the effects of multiple exposures of UV-C towards Grampositive wastewater bacteria (such as staphylococci or enterococci), however, data exists for increased resistance following prolonged sunlight exposure (Hartke *et al.* 1998). Gram-positive cells tend to be more intrinsically resistant to UV stress (Gehr *et al.* 2003, Williams *et al.* 2007); potential increases in resistance may be problematic for treatment systems using UV irradiation. Previous UV resistance studies have examined in partial, the adaptive mechanisms present in

enriched cells (Alcántara-Díaz *et al.* 2004), however this study did not attempt to identify such mechanisms, rather to determine if adaptive resistant trends can occur in *Staphylococcus* spp., and therefore assess the relevance to greywater reuse.

Iterative UV-C Inactivation of ATCC Strains S. aureus and S. lentus

The results of UV irradiation delivered to S. aureus at a dose of 11.8 mJ.cm⁻² over six exposureregrowth cycles are displayed in Figure 5.1a. A regression analysis indicated a declining trend in \log_{10} reduction (P < 0.001). While it is difficult to say what the mechanism(s) causing S. aureus resistant may be, it is important to note that Gayán et al. (2014) reported intraspecific variation in UV resistance amongst S. aureus strains of 1.3 fold when exposed to UV-C at 254 nm. Given the single strain (ATCC 25923) used in the current study, however, there appears to be a significant trend of increasing UV resistance within the surviving population. The higher variability of the second and third exposure iteration shown in Figure 5.1a can be explained by the two separate runs of the experiment. The first experimental trial yielded a significant difference in \log_{10} reduction between the first and second exposure iteration; however, in the second trial a similar change in reduction was not observed until the third iteration, resulting in the large variation in the combined data in Figure 5.1a. The variation in results between the two trials suggests a randomization effect may play a role in the adaptation of cells. The results of UV irradiation delivered to S. lentus at a dose of 17.0 mJ.cm⁻² are displayed in Figure 5.1b. A regression analysis rejected the hypothesis that a declining trend in log_{10} reduction existed over the five iterations of the experiment (P = 0.315). While it cannot be concluded that S. lentus lacks the adaptive mechanisms that S. aureus appears to exhibit, S. aureus appeared to be more readily enrichment for UV-resistance.



Figure 5.1: Cyclic growth-irradiation of bacteria using 256nm UV-C (a) S. aureus (ATCC 25923) at 11.8 mJ.cm⁻² (N=6); (b) S. lentus at 17.0 mJ.cm⁻² (N=3). *ATCC 12228 as used in Shoults and Ashbolt (2017a) was confirmed by MALDI-MS VITEKTM, characterized as Staphylococcus lentus upon VITEK2TM phenotyping.

Iterative UV-C Inactivation of Wild S. aureus and S. warneri Isolates

The two wild staphylococci, *S. aureus* and *S. warneri* were examined to determine if the resistance trend exhibited in Figure 5.1a could be replicated with wild isolates. As shown in Figure 5.2, neither the wild *S. aureus* nor *S. warneri* exhibited a resistance trend after four growth-exposure cycles when exposed to 15, 30, or 40 mJ.cm⁻². Caution should be taken when analyzing the data shown in this study; there are potential explanations for the lack of decrease in UV efficacy. Certain bacteria may require more generations of reproduction than others to exhibit environmental adaptation; hence more growth-exposure cycles may be necessary to show a significant change in UV resistance (Alcántara-Díaz *et al.* 2004).



Figure 5.2: Cyclic growth-irradiation of bacteria at 256nm UV-C doses of 15, 30, and 40 mJ.cm⁻² (a) *S. aureus* (wild isolate) (N=3); (b) *S. warneri* (wild isolate).

UV Dose-Response Curve for S. aureus

An 11-point dose-response curve was generated for progeny from the 7th iteration of *S. aureus* (ATCC 25923) (*S. aureus*^{7th}) and was compared to the 11-point dose response curve of the parental *S. aureus* ATCC 25923 strain (to be referred as *S. aureus*^{1st}) generated in a previous study by Shoults and Ashbolt (2017a); the estimated dose required for a 4-log reduction of *S. aureus*^{7th} was 22.0 mJ.cm⁻² which is ~1.9 times higher than the dose required for a 4-log₁₀ reduction of *S. aureus*^{1st} (11.8 mJ.cm⁻²). The first order decay coefficients (k) of the linear portions of the UV dose-response curves for *S. aureus*^{1st} and *S. aureus*^{7th} depicted in Figure 5.3 were estimated to be $k_{1st} = -0.45$ (R² = 0.990) and $k_{7th} = -0.24$ (R² = 0.997), respectively. *S. aureus*^{7th} had a longer shoulder period, as well as a lower k-value. Firstly, the shoulder effect can likely be attributed to the action of DNA repair mechanisms, requiring multiple hits on a single organism for cell death (Gayán *et al.* 2014). Secondly, the lower magnitude of the k-value of *S. aureus*^{1st}.



Figure 5.3: 11-point dose response curves of *S. aureus*^{1st} and *S. aureus*^{7th} when exposed to 256nm UV irradiation

Total Staphylococci as UV-Treatment Surrogate for Greywater

As we have previously discussed (Shoults and Ashbolt 2017a), total staphylococci provide several useful attributes as endogenous treatment surrogates for greywater performance testing. Although the results indicated total staphylococci was more susceptive to UV-C irradiation than other traditional faecal indicator microorganisms, they may still serve as a suitable surrogate due to their consistently high concentrations relative to traditional faecal indicator bacteria (FIB) in greywaters (Casanova *et al.* 2001, Gross *et al.* 2007, Linden *et al.* 2012, Shoults and Ashbolt 2017a, Zimmerman *et al.* 2014). In addition, the data analyzed in the current work shows that one important pathogenic member, *S. aureus* may be a more conservative surrogate for representing pathogenic risk than previously thought, due to the potential for enrichment in a recirculating UV disinfection system. When compared to the dose required for a $4-\log_{10}$ reduction of *S. aureus*^{1st} (11.8 mJ.cm⁻²), the dose required for a $4-\log_{10}$ reduction of *E. coli*

(ATCC 13115), *Enterococcus faecalis* (ATCC 29212), and *Enterococcus casseliflavus* (ATCC 9199), which were 20.4, 25.6, and 22.1 mJ.cm⁻² respectively (Shoults and Ashbolt 2017a). In addition to total staphylococci being reported as 3 to 5-log₁₀ higher in abundance than traditional FIB in untreated laundry greywater (Zimmerman *et al.* 2014), the potential of increased resistance of *S. aureus* as described by the current study may cause total staphylococci to be a more conservative surrogate for treatment performance than previously thought. However, this increased resistance may be confounded by the potential selection of other enteric bacteria with some capability of regrowth within the greywater system (Friedler and Gilboa 2010, Jahne *et al.* 2016) which have been consistently shown to be able to adapt over several growth-UV exposure cycles (Alcántara-Díaz *et al.* 2004, Ewing 1995, Wright and Hill 1968).

FUTURE RESEARCH

Given *S. aureus* can theoretically become enriched in a circulating system with UV as the disinfection process, further research is needed to determine the scale to which the results shown in this study may apply in practice. Without running a wet study examining greywater from recirculating greywater systems over the course of several weeks, it is difficult to determine whether or not the trend exhibited in Figure 5.1a would be found in a real greywater system. Additionally, to better understand the effects of staphylococci as a surrogate for treatment performance in a greywater reuse system, we must better understand the levels of adapted bacteria (both staphylococci and other bacteria such as *E. coli*) being reintroduced into the cycle.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by grants from Alberta Innovates – Health Solutions and the Canadian Foundation for Innovation. All work was completed through the School of Public Health at the University of Alberta, Edmonton, Canada.

CHAPTER 6: DISCUSSION

It is important that Chapters 3, 4, and 5 be considered together. While Chapter 3 estimated the UV kinetics of total staphylococci by averaging the kinetics of *S. aureus* and *S. epidermidis*, the results discussed in Chapter 4 (Table 4.2) need to be considered, which showed *S. hominis* subsp. *hominis* and *S. haemolyticus* were considerably more resistant to UV irradiation than the other *Staphylococcus* species (*S. aureus*, *S. capitis*, *S. epidermidis*, *S. lentus*, *S. pasteuri*, and *S. warneri*). It is also important to estimate the UV kinetics of total staphylococci as a log₁₀ normalized function based on relative abundance and individual decay kinetics. A study by Kawamura *et al.* (1998) reported relative abundances of six of the eight *Staphylococcus* species identified in Chapter 4; *S. epidermidis* (31.3 %), *S. aureus* (23.3 %), *S. haemolyticus* (12.2 %), *S. hominis* (4.0 %), *S. capitis* (3.9 %), *S. warneri* (2.2 %), and other *Staphylococcus* spp. (23.1 %). A study by Kloos (1980) described *S. epidermidis* and *S. hominis* as the most prevalent and persistent *Staphylococcus* spp. on human skin, comprising more than 65 % of the staphylococci isolated on normal glabrous skin (accounting for the majority of the skin area). Given the relatively high abundance of *S. hominis* on human skin, the persistence of *Staphylococcus* spp. during UV inactivation would likely be higher than estimated in Chapter 3.

While it is difficult to conclusively understand the difference in UV decay kinetics between the aforementioned *Staphylococcus* spp., it is hypothesized here that the cell structure of *S. hominis* played a major role in the relative resistance to UV. A study by Kloos and Schleifer (1975) characterized *S. aureus*, *S. haemolyticus*, *S. warneri*, and *S. epidermidis* as having the majority of cell arrangements as pairs and singles; *S. capitis* was generally mixed between primarily pairs/singles and tetrads; *S. hominis* was the only *Staphylococcus* spp. characterized as having majority tetrad cell structure. If cell structure plays a role in the relative UV resistance of certain bacteria, this may be a confounding factor in comparing data from collimated UV irradiance of inoculated bacteria to UV irradiance of indigenous bacteria. Some protocols may require vortexing of bacteria inoculum prior to irradiation in order to reduce clumping of bacteria; this may confound results when compared to naturally clumped indigenous bacteria groups potentially found in greywater.

The research performed in this thesis has shown that total staphylococci may provide an adequate measure of total bacterial reduction within a greywater treatment disinfection step. Of equal importance is total staphylococci's potential measure as an index organism for the potential pathogen S. aureus. The study by Zimmerman et al. (2014) showed a significant correlation between the presence of total staphylococci and S. aureus; this is no surprise as S. aureus has been shown to colonize 30 to 40 % of humans (Kluytmans et al. 1997), being a member of the Staphylococcus genus. Figure 3.1 and Table 4.2 showed that S. aureus was less resistant to UV irradiation than other *Staphylococcus* spp.; given the relative UV susceptibility of S. aureus, the reduction of total staphylococci may provide a conservative measure for the reduction of S. aureus by UV irradiation. Although the results shown in Chapter 5 showed S. aureus may theoretically increase in resistance and become enriched, the log_{10} reductions of total staphylococci would reflect this change in resistance, and therefore the kinetics between total staphylococci and S. aureus would still be consistent, however somewhat less conservatively. With an estimated median effective dose (ED₅₀) of approximately 10^3 S. aureus organisms per cm² (Singh *et al.* 1971), and *S. aureus* concentrations in greywater measured as high as 10^7 CFU.100 mL⁻² (Burrows *et al.* 1991), it is conceivable that upwards of $5 - \log_{10}$ reductions of S. aureus are needed for safe non-potable reuse of greywater.

CHAPTER 7: CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

There is a collective need for guidelines to be developed for consistent analysis of the microbial composition of greywater; the inconstant findings of the literature review displayed in Chapter 1 reinforce this need and to extend beyond FIB to include skin-associated bacteria as well as specific pathogens to represent both enteric and non-enteric pathogen risks. While FIB still have a role to indicate faecal contamination of greywater, it is important to also consider non-enteric pathogens (such as S. aureus and P. aeruginosa) and understand their fate and role in human health to ensure safe in-home greywater reuse. The research described in Chapters 3 and 4 should contribute to helping regulatory bodies better assess methods for testing treatment efficacy of greywater systems such as total staphylococci serving as an adequate endogenous performance surrogate to represent bacterial reductions (both enteric and non-enteric). It is recommended that further research should be performed to assess the efficacy of total staphylococci as an endogenous surrogate for multiple greywater sources and treatment methods compared to key pathogens of interest. In addition, it is recommended to attempt to better understand the fate of opportunistic and saprozoic bacteria throughout several greywater reuse scenarios by determining the effects of various disinfection methods on many of the aforementioned bacteria genera (Staphylococcus, Corynebacterium, Propionibacterium, and Pseudomonas spp.).

Chapter 4 showed that a PCP can significantly affect the performance of UV irradiation. Further research is needed to better understand both the range of PCP concentrations in greywater, as well as their effect on different disinfection methods. Our research indicated that at least partial removal of PCPs is necessary prior to UV irradiation for satisfactory disinfection. Further research should be carried out on the potential effects of a range of other PCPs on the efficacy of UV irradiation and various other disinfection methods; this knowledge will help to better understand the treatment needs for direct greywater reuse.

Chapter 5 showed that potentially pathogenic *S. aureus* could become enriched in a re-circulating greywater system using UV irradiation. It is possible this scenario may not persist in a real greywater reuse scenario, however further research is needed to determine the full implications of the results described in Chapter 5. These results may indicate the necessity for multiple disinfection steps to avoid enrichment of potentially pathogenic bacteria (such as *S. aureus* and

the saprozoic *P. aeruginosa*) within the greywater reuse cycle. To better understand the possibility of pathogenic bacteria becoming enriched in a greywater reuse system, it is recommended that the effects of cyclic disinfection (by UV and otherwise) on a range of bacteria (including other *Staphylococcus* spp., and saprozoic pathogens such as *P. aeruginosa*) be examined.

The bacterial composition of greywater has been shown to significantly differ between different sources; each greywater source and post-treated intended use poses unique challenges that must be assessed on an individual level. Hence, meaning *in situ* validation testing is necessary, for which total staphylococci may prove to be a most useful endogenous surrogate. Total staphylococci may be an adequate performance surrogate for bacterial, protozoan, and some virus reduction; however, it may not be adequate for all organisms. Although total staphylococci is consistently present in greywater at high concentrations (Benami *et al.* 2016, Zimmerman *et al.* 2014), this alone does not mean it would be an adequate measure for pathogen reduction for all microorganisms found in greywater, such as viruses, helminths, and fungal spores, given the range in UV resistance. In order to estimate relative log reduction targets between total staphylococci, viruses, fungal spores, and helminths, future studies need to explore the microbial composition of greywater in greater detail by quantifying more than just FIB.

REFERENCES

- Abshire, R.L., and Dunton, H. 1981. Resistance of selected strains of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* to lowintensity ultravioloet radiation. Appl Environ Microbiol **41**(6): 1419-1423.
- Achermann, Y., Goldstein, E.J.C., Coenye, T., and Shirtliff, M.E. 2014. *Propionibacterium acnes*: from commensal to opportunistic biofilm-associated implant pathogen. Clin Microbiol Rev **27**(3): 419-440.
- Al-Gheethi, A.A., Mohamed, R.M.S.R., Efaq, A.N., and Amir Hashim, M.K. 2015. Reduction of microbial risk associated with greywater by disinfection processes for irrigation. Journal of Water and Health.
- Alcántara-Díaz, D., Breña-Valle, M., and Serment-Guerrero, J. 2004. Divergent adaptation of *Escherichia coli* to cyclic ultraviolet light exposures. Mutagenesis **19**(5): 349-354.
- Arikawa, J., Ishibashi, M., Kawashima, M., Takagi, Y., Ichikawa, Y., and Imokawa, G. 2002. Decreased levels of sphingosine, a natural antimicrobial agent, may be associated with vulnerability of the stratum corneum from patients with atopic dermatitis to colonization by *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Invest Dermatol **119**(2): 433-439.
- Ashbolt, N.J. 2011. The Short Pipe Path Safe Water, Energy & Nutrient Recovery. Proceedings of the Water Environment Federation **2011**(6): 1233-1241.
- Ashbolt, N.J. 2015a. Environmental (Saprozoic) Pathogens of Engineered Water Systems: Understanding Their Ecology for Risk Assessment and Management. Pathogens **4**(2): 390-405.
- Ashbolt, N.J. 2015b. Microbial Contamination of Drinking Water and Human Health from Community Water Systems. Curr Environ Health Rep **2**(1): 95-106.
- Atasoy, E., Murat, S., Baban, A., and Tiris, M. 2007. Membrane Bioreactor (MBR) Treatment of Segregated Household Wastewater for Reuse. CLEAN Soil, Air, Water **35**(5): 465-472.
- BC Ministry of Environment. 2013. Reclaimed water guideline: a companion document to the municipal wastewater regulation made under the *Environmental Management Act*.
- Beck, S.E., Rodriguez, R.A., Salveson, A., Goel, N., Rhodes, S., Kehoe, P., and Linden, K.G. 2013. Disinfection methods for treating low TOC, light graywater to Californial title 22 water reuse standards. J. Environ. Eng. **139**(9): 1137-1145.
- Bédard, E., Prévost, M., and Déziel, E. 2016. *Pseudomonas* aeruginosa in premise plumbing of large buildings. MicrobiologyOpen **5**(6): 937-956.
- Benami, M., Busgang, A., Gillor, O., and Gross, A. 2016. Quantification and risks associated with bacterial aerosols near domestic greywater-treatment systems. Sci Total Environ **562**: 344-352.
- Benami, M., Gross, A., Herzberg, M., Orlofsky, E., Vonshak, A., and Gillor, O. 2013. Assessment of pathogenic bacteria in treated graywater and irrigated soils. Sci Total Environ **458-460**: 298-302.
- Birks, R., and Hills, S. 2007. Characterisation of indicator organisms and pathogens in domestic greywater for recycling. Environ Monit Assess **129**(1-3): 61-69.
- Brandes, M. 1978. Characteristics of effluents from gray and black water septic tanks. Water Pollution Control Federation **50**(11): 2547-2559.
- Brownell, S.A., and Nelson, K.L. 2006. Inactivation of single-celled Ascaris suum eggs by low-pressure UV radiation. Appl Environ Microbiol **72**(3): 2178-2184.

- Burrows, W.D., Schmidt, M.O., M., C.R., and Schaub, S.A. 1991. Nonpotable reuse: development of health criteria and technologies for shower water recycle. Wat. Sci. Technol. **24**(9): 81-88.
- Busta, F.F., Suslow, T.V., Parish, M.E., Beuchat, L.R., Farber, J.N., Garrett, E.H., and Harris, L.J. 2003. The use of indicators and surrogate microorganisms for the evaluation of pathogens in fresh and freshcut produce. Food Science & Technology **2**(s1): 179-185.
- Callewaert, C., Kerckhof, F.M., Granitsiotis, M.S., Van Gele, M., Van de Wiele, T., and Boon, N. 2013. Characterization of *Staphylococcus* and *Corynebacterium* clusters in the human axillary region. PLoS One **8**(8): e70538.
- Callewaert, C., Van Nevel, S., Kerckhof, F.M., Granitsiotis, M.S., and Boon, N. 2015. Bacterial Exchange in Household Washing Machines. Front Microbiol **6**: 1381.
- Casanova, L.M., Gerba, C.P., and Karpiscak, M. 2001. Chemical and microbial characterization of household graywater. Environ. Sci. Health. **A36**(4): 395-401.
- Chaillou, K., Gérente, C., Andrès, Y., and Wolbert, D.o. 2010. Bathroom Greywater Characterization and Potential Treatments for Reuse. Water, Air, & Soil Pollution **215**(1-4): 31-42.
- Chang, J.C.H., Ossoff, S.F., Lobe, D.C., Dorfman, M.H., Dumais, C.M., Qualls, R.G., and Johnson, J.D. 1985. UV inactivation of pathogenic and indicator microorganisms. Appl Environ Microbiol **49**(6): 1361-1365.
- Chang, N.B., Qi, C., and Yang, Y.J. 2012. Optimal expansion of a drinking water infrastructure system with respect to carbon footprint, cost-effectiveness and water demand. J Environ Manage **110**: 194-206.
- Christian, D. 2007. Pharmaceuticals and personal care products: an overview. Pipeline 18(1): 1-8.
- Christova-Boal, D., Eden, R.E., and McFarlane, S. 1996. An investigation into greywater reuse for urban residential properties. Desalination **106**(1-3): 391-397.
- Coates, R., Moran, J., and Horsburgh, M.J. 2014. Staphylococci: colonizers and pathogens of human skin. Future Microbiol **9**(1): 75-91.
- Cobacho, R., Martín, M., Palmero, C., and Cabrera, E. 2012. Key points in the practical implementation of greywater recycling systems. The Spanish situation in the global context. Water Science & Technology: Water Supply **12**(3): 406.
- Cole, A.M., Tahk, S., Oren, A., Yoshioka, D., Kim, Y.H., Park, A., and Ganz, T. 2001. Determinants of *Staphylococcus aureus* nasal carriage. Clin Diagn Lab Immunol **8**(6): 1064-1069.
- Daley, K., Castleden, H., Jamieson, R., Furgal, C., and Ell, L. 2014. Municipal water quantities and health in Nunavut households: an exploratory case study in Coral Harbour, Nunavut, Canada. Int J Circumpolar Health **73**: 1-10.
- Daley, K., Castleden, H., Jamieson, R., Furgal, C., and Ell, L. 2015. Water systems, sanitation, and public health risks in remote communities: Inuit resident perspectives from the Canadian Arctic. Soc Sci Med **135**: 124-132.
- Dallas, S., Scheffe, B., and Ho, G. 2004. Reedbeds for greywater treatment—case study in Santa Elena-Monteverde, Costa Rica, Central America. Ecological Engineering **23**(1): 55-61.
- Davies-Colley, R.J., Craggs, R.J., Park, J., and Nagels, J.W. 2007. Optical characteristics of waste stabilization ponds: recommendations for monitoring. Water Sci Technol **51**(12): 153-161.

- Eischeid, A.C., and Linden, K.G. 2011. Molecular indications of protein damage in adenoviruses after UV disinfection. Appl Environ Microbiol **77**(3): 1145-1147.
- EPA, U.S. 2001. USEPA manual of methods for virology, chapter 16. Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC.
- Ewald, S. 1986. Evaluation of a rapid tube lysostaphin test to differentiate between staphylococci and micrococci. International Journal of Food Microbiology **3**(2-3): 31-41.
- Ewing, D. 1995. The directed evolution of radiation resistance in *E. coli*. Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications **216**(2): 549-553.
- Fogarty, L.R., Haack, S.K., Johnson, H.E., Brennan, A.K., Isaacs, N.M., and Spencer, C. 2015. Staphylococcus aureus and methicillin-resistant S. aureus (MRSA) at ambient freshwater beaches. J Water Health 13(3): 680-692.
- Friedler, E. 2004. Quality of individual domestic greywater streams and its implication for on-site treatment and reuse possibilities. Environmental Technology **25**(9): 977-1008.
- Friedler, E., and Gilboa, Y. 2010. Performance of UV disinfection and the microbial quality of greywater effluent along a reuse system for toilet flushing. Sci Total Environ **408**(9): 2109-2017.
- Friedler, E., Katz, I., and Dosoretz, C.G. 2008. Chlorination and coagulation as pretreatments for greywater desalination. Desalination **222**(1-3): 38-49.
- Friedler, E., Kovalio, R., and Galil, N.J. 2005. On-site greywater treatment and reuse in multi-storey buildings. Wat. Sci. Technol. **51**(10): 187-194.
- Friedler, E., Yardeni, A., Gilboa, Y., and Alfiya, Y. 2011. Disinfection of greywater effluent and regrowth potential of selected bacteria. Water Sci Technol **63**(5): 931-940.
- Gayán, E., García-Gonzalo, D., Álvarez, I., and Condón, S. 2014. Resistance of *Staphylococcus aureus* to UV-C light and combined UV-heat treatments at mild temperatures. Int J Food Microbiol **172**: 30-39.
- Gehr, R., Wagner, M., Veerasubramanian, P., and Payment, P. 2003. Disinfection efficiency of peracetic acid, UV and ozone after enhanced primary treatment of municipal wastewater. Water Research 37(19): 4573-4586.
- Gerba, C.P. 2001. Application of quantitative risk assessment for formulating hygiene policy in the domestic setting. J Infect **43**(1): 92-98.
- Gerba, C.P., Straub, T.M., Rose, J.B., Karpiscak, M.M., Foster, K.E., and Brittain, R.G. 1995. Water quality study of graywater treatment systems. Water Resources Bulletin **31**(1): 109-116.
- Gilboa, Y., and Friedler, E. 2007. UV disinfection of RBC-treated light greywater effluent: kinetics, survival and regrowth of selected microorganisms. Water Res **42**(4-5): 1043-1050.
- Godfrey, S., Labhasetwar, P., Wate, S., and Jimenez, B. 2010. Safe greywater reuse to augment water supply and provide sanitation in semi-arid areas of rural India. Water Sci Technol **62**(6): 1296-1303.
- Gross, A., Azulai, N., Oron, G., Ronen, Z., Arnold, M., and Nejidat, A. 2005. Environmental impact and health risks associated with greywater irrigation: a case study. Wat. Sci. Technol. **52**(8): 161-169.
- Gross, A., Kaplan, D., and Baker, K. 2007. Removal of chemical and microbiological contaminants from domestic greywater using a recycled vertical flow bioreactor (RVFB). Ecological Engineering **31**(2): 107-114.

- Gross, A., Stangl, F., Hoenes, K., Sift, M., and Hessling, M. 2015. Improved Drinking Water Disinfection with UVC-LEDs for *Escherichia Coli* and *Bacillus Subtilis* Utilizing Quartz Tubes as Light Guide. Water **7**(9): 4605-4621.
- Gross, A., Wiel Shafran, A., Bondarenko, N., and Ronen, Z. 2008. Reliability of small scale greywater treatment systems and the impact of its effluent on soil properties. International Journal of Environmental Studies **65**(1): 41-50.
- Gual, M., Moià, A., and March, J.G. 2008. Monitoring of an indoor pilot plant for osmosis rejection and greywater reuse to flush toilets in a hotel. Desalination **219**(1-3): 81-88.
- Halalsheh, M., Dalahmeh, S., Sayed, M., Suleiman, W., Shareef, M., Mansour, M., and Safi, M. 2008. Grey water characteristics and treatment options for rural areas in Jordan. Bioresour Technol **99**(14): 6635-6641.
- Hardy Diagnostics. 2017. Lysostaphin differentiation disks: instructions for use. Available from https://catalog.hardydiagnostics.com/cp_prod/Content/hugo/LysostaphinDiffDisks.htm [accessed 10/3/2017.
- Hartke, A., Giard, J.C., Laplace, J.M., and Auffray, Y. 1998. Survival of *Enterococcus faecalis* in an oligotrophic microcosm: changes in morphology, development of general stress resistance, and analysis of protein synthesis. Appl Environ Microbiol **64**(11): 4238-4245.
- Health Canada. 2010. Canadian guidelines for domestic reclaimed water for use in toilet and urinal flushing. *Edited by* W.G.o.D.R.W.o.t.F.-P.-T.C.o.H.a.t. Environment. Minister of Health, Ottawa, ON.
- Hennessy, T.W., and Bressler, J.M. 2016. Improving health in the Arctic region through safe and affordable access to household running water and sewer services: an Arctic Council initiative. Int J Circumpolar Health **75**: 31149.
- Hijnen, W.A., Beerendonk, E.F., and Medema, G.J. 2006. Inactivation credit of UV radiation for viruses, bacteria and protozoan (oo)cysts in water: a review. Water Res **40**(1): 3-22.
- Jahne, M.A., Schoen, M.E., Garland, J.L., and Ashbolt, N.J. 2016. Simulation of enteric pathogen concentrations in locally-collected greywater and wastewater for microbial risk assessments. Microbial Risk Analysis.
- Jamrah, A., Al Omari, A., Al Qasem, L., and Ghani, N.A. 2006. Assessment of availability and characteristics of Greywater in Amman. Water International **31**(2): 210-220.
- Jefferson, B., Palmer, A., Jeffrey, P., Stuetz, R., and Judd, S. 2004. Grey water characterisation and its impact on the selection and operation of technologies for urban reuse. Wat. Sci. Technol. **50**(2): 157-164.
- Jiang, H., Liu, N.N., Liu, G.L., Chi, Z., Wang, J.M., Zhang, L.L., and Chi, Z.M. 2016. Melanin production by a yeast strain XJ5-1 of Aureobasidium melanogenum isolated from the Taklimakan desert and its role in the yeast survival in stress environments. Extremophiles **20**(4): 567-577.
- Ju, F., Li, B., Ma, L., Wang, Y., Huang, D., and Zhang, T. 2016. Antibiotic resistance genes and human bacterial pathogens: Co-occurrence, removal, and enrichment in municipal sewage sludge digesters. Water Res **91**: 1-10.
- Kasprzyk-Hordern, B., Dinsdale, R.M., and Guwy, A.J. 2009. The removal of pharmaceuticals, personal care products, endocrine disruptors and illicit drugs during wastewater treatment and its impact on the quality of receiving waters. Water Res **43**(2): 363-380.

- Katukiza, A.Y., Ronteltap, M., Niwagaba, C.B., Kansiime, F., and Lens, P.N.L. 2014. Grey water characterisation and pollutant loads in an urban slum. International Journal of Environmental Science and Technology **12**(2): 423-436.
- Kawamura, Y., Hou, X.G., Sultana, F., Hirose, K., Miyake, M., Shu, S., and Ezaki, T. 1998. Distribution of *Staphylococcus* species among human clinical specimens and emended description of *Staphylococcus caprae*. Journal of Clinical Microbiology **36**(7): 2038-2042.
- Keely, S.P., Brinkman, N.E., Zimmerman, B.D., Wendell, D., Ekeren, K.M., De Long, S.K., Sharvelle, S., and Garland, J.L. 2015. Characterization of the relative importance of human- and infrastructureassociated bacteria in grey water: a case study. J Appl Microbiol **119**(1): 289-301.
- Kim, J., Song, I., Oh, H., Jong, J., Park, J., and Choung, Y. 2009. A laboratory-scale graywater treatment system based on a membrane filtration and oxidation process — characteristics of graywater from a residential complex. Desalination 238(1-3): 347-357.
- Kloos, W.E. 1980. Natural populations of the genus *Staphylococcus*. Ann. Rev. Microbiol. **34**: 559-592.
- Kloos, W.E., and Musselwhite, M.S. 1975. Distribution and persistence of *Staphylococcus* and *Micrococcus* species and other aerobic bacteria on human skin. Applied Microbiology **30**(3): 381-395.
- Kloos, W.E., and Schleifer, K.H. 1975. Isolation and characterization of staphylococci from human skin. International Journal of Systematic Bacteriology **25**: 62-79.
- Kluytmans, J., van Belkum, A., and Verbrugh, H. 1997. Nasal carriage of *Staphylococcus aureus*: epidemiology, underlying mechanisms, and associated risks. Clinical Microbiology Reviews **10**(3): 505-520.
- Koch, R. 1884. An address on cholera and its bacillus. Br. Med. J. 2: 453-459.
- Linden, K.G., Salveson, A.T., and Thurston, J. 2012. Study of innovative treatments for reclaimed water. WateReuse Research Foundation, Alexandria, VA.
- Liu, W.J., and Zhang, Y.J. 2006. Effects of UV intensity and water turbidity on microbial indicator inactivation. J Environ Sci (China) **18**(4): 650-653.
- Lowy, F.D. 1998. Staphylococcus aureus infections. N Engl J Med 339(8): 520-532.
- Maimon, A., Friedler, E., and Gross, A. 2014. Parameters affecting greywater quality and its safety for reuse. Sci Total Environ **487**: 20-25.
- Mandal, D., Labhasetwar, P., Dhone, S., Dubey, A.S., Shinde, G., and Wate, S. 2011. Water conservation due to greywater treatment and reuse in urban setting with specific context to developing countries. Resources, Conservation and Recycling **55**(3): 356-361.
- Masschelein, W.J. 2002. Ultraviolet light in water and wastewater sanitation. Lewis Publishers, Boca Raton, FL, USA.
- Mori, M., Hamamoto, A., Takahashi, A., Nakano, M., Wakikawa, N., Tachibana, S., Ikehara, T., Nakaya, Y., Akutagawa, M., and Kinouchi, Y. 2007. Development of a new water sterilization device with a 365 nm UV-LED. Med Biol Eng Comput **45**(12): 1237-1241.
- Munk, S., Johansen, C., Stahnke, L.H., and Jens, A.N. 2001. Micrcobial survival and odor in laundry. Journal of Surfactants and Detergents **4**(4): 385-394.

- National Research Council of the National Academics. 2016. Using graywater and stormwater to enhance local water supplies: an assessment of risks, costs, and benefits, Washington, D.C.
- National Research Council of the National Academics (NRC). 2012. Water reuse: potential for expanding the nation's water supply through reuse of municipal wastewater. The National Academies Press, Washington, D.C.
- Nebot Sanz, E., Salcedo Dávila, I., Andrade Balao, J.A., and Quiroga Alonso, J.M. 2007. Modelling of reactivation after UV disinfection: effect of UV-C dose on subsequent photoreactivation and dark repair. Water Res **41**(14): 3141-3151.
- Nieminski, E.C., Bellamy, W.D., and Moss, L.R. 2000. Using surrogates to improve plant performance. Journal - American Water Works Association **92**(3): 67-78.
- Nolde, E. 1999. Greywater reuse systems for toilet flushing in multi-storey buildings over ten years experience in Berlin. Urban Water **1**(4): 275-284.
- NRMMC, EPHC, and NHMRC. 2006. Australian guidelines for water recycling: managing health and environmental risks (phase 1) - November 2006. *In* Australian Health Ministers' Conference. Natural Resource Management Ministerial Council, Environment Protection and Heritage Council, Canberra.
- NSF International. 2014. NSF/ANSI 55: ultraviolet microbiological water treatment systems. NSF International, Ann Arbor, MI, USA.
- O'Toole, J., Sinclair, M., Malawaraarachchi, M., Hamilton, A., Barker, S.F., and Leder, K. 2012. Microbial quality assessment of household greywater. Water Res **46**(13): 4301-4313.
- Ottoson, J., and Stenström, T.A. 2003. Faecal contamination of greywater and associated microbial risks. Water Research **37**(3): 645-655.
- Ottosson, J. 2003. Hygiene Aspects of Greywater and Greywater Reuse, Department of Land and Water Resources Engineering, Royal Institute of Technology (KTH), Stockholm, Sweden.
- Ottosson, J., and Stenström, T.A. 2003. Growth and reduction of microorganisms in sediments collected from a greywater treatment system. Letters in Applied Microbiology **36**(3): 168-172.
- Palmquist, H., and Hanæus, J. 2005. Hazardous substances in separately collected grey- and blackwater from ordinary Swedish households. Sci Total Environ **348**(1-3): 151-163.
- Paris, S., and Schlapp, C. 2010. Greywater recycling in Vietnam application of the HUBER MBR process. Desalination **250**(3): 1027-1030.
- Paulo, P.L., Begosso, L., Pansonato, N., Shrestha, R.R., and Boncz, M.A. 2009. Design and configuration criteria for wetland systems treating greywater. Water Sci Technol **60**(8): 2001-2007.
- Pidou, M., Avery, L., Stephenson, T., Jeffrey, P., Parsons, S.A., Liu, S., Memon, F.A., and Jefferson, B. 2008. Chemical solutions for greywater recycling. Chemosphere **71**(1): 147-155.
- Pigeot-Rémy, S., Simonet, F., Atlan, D., Lazzaroni, J.C., and Guillard, C. 2012. Bactericidal efficiency and mode of action: a comparative study of photochemistry and photocatalysis. Water Res 46(10): 3208-3218.
- Plano, L.R.W., Garza, A.C., Shibata, T., Elmir, S.M., Kish, J., Sinigalliano, C.D., Gidley, M.L., Miller, G., Withum, K., Fleming, L.E., and Solo-Gabriele, H.M. 2011. Shedding of *Staphylococcus aureus* and methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* from adult and pediatric bathers in marine waters. BMC Microbiol **11**(5).

- Quiloan, M.L.G., Vu, J., and Carvalho, J. 2012. *Enterococcus faecalis* can be distinguished from *Enterococcus faecium* via differential susceptibility to antibiotics and growth and fermentation characteristics on mannitol salt agar. Front. Biol. **7**(2): 167-177.
- Ramos, S., Homem, V., Alves, A., and Santos, L. 2016. A review of organic UV-filters in wastewater treatment plants. Environ Int **86**: 24-44.
- Ramsey, M.M., Freire, M.O., Gabrilska, R.A., Rumbaugh, K.P., and Lemon, K.P. 2016. *Staphylococcus aureus* Shifts toward Commensalism in Response to *Corynebacterium* Species. Front Microbiol **7**: 1230.
- Rice, E.W., Fox, K.R., Miltner, R.J., Lytle, D.A., and Johnson, C.H. 1996. Evaluating plant performance with endospores. Journal American Water Works Association **88**(9): 122-130.
- Rodríguez, M., Núñez, F., Córdoba, J.J., Sanabria, C., Bermúdez, E., and Asensio, M.A. 1994. Characterization of *Staphylococcus* spp. and *Micrococcus* spp. isolated from Iberian ham throughout the ripening process. International Journal of Food Microbiology **24**: 329-335.
- Rose, J.B., Sun, G.S., Gerba, C.P., and Sinclair, N.A. 1991. Microbial quality and persistence of enteric pathogens in graywater from various household sources. Water Research **25**(1): 37-42.
- Rudko, S.P., Ruecker, N.J., Ashbolt, N.J., Neumann, N.F., and Hanington, P.C. 2017. *Enterobius vermicularis* as a novel surrogate for the presence of Helminth Ova in tertiary wastewater treatment plants. Appl Environ Microbiol **83**(11): e00547-00517.
- Sathe, A. 2013. California's sustainable future: understanding the water-energy nexus vital to resource management. Journal of American Water Works Association **105**(6): 67-71.
- Schiermeier, Q. 2014. Water risk as world warms. First comprehensive global-impact project shows that water scarcity is a major worry. Nature **505**(02Jan): 10-11.
- Schoen, M.E., Ashbolt, N.J., Jahne, M.A., and Garland, J. 2017. Risk-based enteric pathogen reduction targets for non-potable and direct potable use of roof runoff, stormwater, and greywater. Microbial Risk Analysis.
- Schoen, M.E., Xue, X., Hawkins, T.R., and Ashbolt, N.J. 2014. Comparative human health risk analysis of coastal community water and waste service options. Environ Sci Technol **48**(16): 9728-9736.
- Sharvelle, S., Ashbolt, N., Clerico, E., Hultquist, R., Leverenz, H., and Olivieri, A. 2017. Risk based framework for the development of public health guidance for decentralized nonpotable water systems. Prepared by the National Water Research Institute for the Water Environment & Reuse Foundation, WERF Project Number SIWM10C15. Water Environment & Reuse Foundation, Alexandria, VA.
- Sharvelle, S., Ashbolt, N.J., Clerico, E., Hultquist, R., Leverenz, H., and Olivieri, A. 2016. Risk based approach for the development of public health standards for decentralized nonpotable water systems (DNWS). WERF Project SIWM10C15 via National Water Reuse Institute (NWRI), Water Environment Research Foundation.
- Shoults, D.C., and Ashbolt, N.J. 2017a. Total staphylococci as performance surrogate for greywater treatment. Environmental Science and Pollution Research.
- Shoults, D.C., and Ashbolt, N.J. 2017b. UV Disinfection of Hand-Rinse Greywater and Performance Testing Using Indigenous *Staphylococcus* spp. Water **9**(12): 963.
- Siegrist, R., Witt, M., and Boyle, W.C. 1976. Characteristics of rural household wastewaster. Journal of Environmental Engineering **102**(EE3): 533-548.
- Siegrist, R.L. 1977. Waste segregation to facilitate onsite wastewater disposal alternatives. University of Wisconsin, Madison, WI.
- Simonson, C.S., Kokjohn, T.A., and Miller, R.V. 1990. Inducible UV repair potential of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* POA. Journal of General Microbiology **136**(7): 1241-1249.
- Sinclair, R.G., Rose, J.B., Hashsham, S.A., Gerba, C.P., and Haas, C.N. 2012. Criteria for selection of surrogates used to study the fate and control of pathogens in the environment. Appl Environ Microbiol 78(6): 1969-1277.
- Singh, G., Marples, R.R., and Kligman, A.M. 1971. Experimental Staphylococcus Aureus Infections in Humans. Journal of Investigative Dermatology **57**(3): 149-162.
- Snow, J. 1855. On the mode of communication of cholera. John Churchill, London, UK.
- Strengers, Y., and Maller, C. 2012. Materialising energy and water resources in everyday practices: Insights for securing supply systems. Global Environmental Change **22**(3): 754-763.
- Surendran, S., and Wheatley, A.D. 1998. Greywater reclamation for non-potable reuse. Journal of the Chartered Institution of Water and Environmental Management **12**: 406-413.
- Thomas, T.K., Ritter, T., Bruden, D., Bruce, M., Byrd, K., Goldberger, R., Dobson, J., Hickel, K., Smith, J., and Hennessy, T. 2016. Impact of providing in-home water service on the rates of infectious diseases: results from four communities in Western Alaska. J Water Health **14**(1): 132-141.
- U.S. EPA. 2003. Wastewater technology fact sheet: disinfection for small systems. Office of Water, Washington, D.C.
- U.S. EPA. 2012. Guidelines for water reuse, Washington, D.C.
- UN Water. 2007. Coping with water scarcity: challenge of the twenty-first century, Rome, Italy, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- United States Environmental Protection Agency. 2001. Method 1601: male-specific (F+) and somatic coliphage in water by two-step enrichment procedure. Office of Water, United States Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, D.C.
- United States Environmental Protection Agency. 2006. Ultraviolet disinfection guidance manual for the final long term 2 enhanced surface water treatment rule. Washington, DC.
- USEPA. 2012. Water: Monitoring & Assessment. Available from http://water.epa.gov/type/rsl/monitoring/vms511.cfm [accessed 9 November 2015].
- Wen, G., Xu, X., Zhu, H., Huang, T., and Ma, J. 2017. Inactivation of four genera of dominant fungal spores in groundwater using UV and UV/PMS: Efficiency and mechanisms. Chemical Engineering Journal **328**: 619-628.
- Williams, P.D., Eichstadt, S.L., Kokjohn, T.A., and Martin, E.L. 2007. Effects of Ultraviolet Radiation on the Gram-positive marine bacterium *Microbacterium maritypicum*. Curr Microbiol **55**(1): 1-7.
- Willyard, C. 2017. Drug-resistant bacteria ranked. Nature 543(7643): 15.
- Winward, G.P., Avery, L.M., Stephenson, T., and Jefferson, B. 2008. Ultraviolet (UV) disinfection of grey water: particle size effects. Environ Technol **29**(2): 235-244.

- World Health Organization. 2001. Water quality: guidelines, standards and health. IWA Publishing, London, UK.
- World Health Organization. 2006. WHO guidelines for the safe use of wastewater, excreta and greywater Vol. IV: Excreta and greywater use in agriculture. World Health Organization, Geneva, SUI.
- World Health Organization. 2016. Quantitative microbial risk assessment: application for water safety management. World Health Organization, Geneva, SUI.
- Wright, S.J.L., and Hill, E.C. 1968. The development of radiation-resistant cultures of *Escherichia coli* I by a process of 'growth-irradiation cycles'. J. gen. Microbiol. **51**(1): 97-106.
- Zhang, S., Ye, C., Lin, H., Lv, L., and Yu, X. 2015. UV disinfection induces a VBNC state in *Escherichia coli* and *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*. Environ Sci Technol **49**(3): 1721-1728.
- Zimmerman, B.D., Ashbolt, N.J., Garland, J.L., Keely, S., and Wendell, D. 2014. Human mitochondrial DNA and endogenous bacterial surrogates for risk assessment of graywater reuse. Environ Sci Technol **48**(14): 7993-8002.
- Zimmerman, B.D., Korajkic, A., Brinkman, N.E., Grimm, A.C., Ashbolt, N.J., and Garland, J.L. 2016. A Spike Cocktail Approach to Improve Microbial Performance Monitoring for Water Reuse. Water Environment Research **88**(9): 824-837.
- Zyara, A.M., Torvinen, E., Veijalainen, A.M., and Heinonen-Tanski, H. 2016. The effect of chlorine and combined chlorine/UV treatment on coliphages in drinking water disinfection. Journal of Water and Health.

APPENDIX A: MICROBIAL CONCENTRATIONS IN

GREYWATER

Citation	(Benami <i>et al.</i> 2016)	(Zimmerman <i>et al.</i> 2014)	(Maimon <i>et al.</i> 2014)	(Siegrist 1977)	(Gilboa and Friedler 2007)	(Burrows <i>et al.</i> 1991)	(Casanova <i>et al.</i> 2001)	(Kim <i>et</i> <i>al.</i> 2009)
Reported Units	MPN/CFU	Log10 copies	CFU	CFU	CFU	CFU	CFU	CFU
GW Source	SH, WB	L	GW	WM	BT, SH, WB	SH	SH, WB, WM (No children)	GW
E. coli	1.9^{b} , $(0.8^{c} - 3.6^{d})$	1.0 ^a	$5.1^{a} \pm (5.5)^{f}, \\ 4.3^{b}$	-	-	-	-	3.6 ^a
<i>Enterococcus</i> spp. Total <i>Bacteroides</i>	-	2.0 ^a 3.3 ^a	-	-	-	-	-	-
Human-specific <i>Bacteroides</i>	-	2.7ª	-	-	-	-	-	-
Total Coliforms	-	-	-	2.3^{a} , (1.8 - 2.8) ^g	-	>2	7.9^{a} (5.8 ^c – 8.3 ^d)	3.1 ^a
Faecal Coliforms	-	-	-	$2.0^{a}, (1.6)^{g}$	$4.6^{a} \pm (5.0)^{f}$	-	5.8a (3.5c – 6.9d)	
<i>Staphylococcus</i> spp.	2.7 ^b , (2.1 ^c – 3.6 ^d)	6.5 ^a	-	-	-	-	-	-
S. aureus	-	1.7 ^a	$\begin{array}{rl} 3.7^{a} \ \pm \ (3.0)^{f}, \\ <\!0^{b} \end{array}$	ND ^e	$\frac{4.0^{\rm a}}{{\rm (4.4)}^{\rm f}}~\pm$	$7.0^{ m a}$ – $7.7^{ m a}$	ND ^e	3.3 ^a
Corynebacterium	-	5.7 ^a	-	-	-	-	-	-
Propionibacterium	-	5.4 ^{da}	-	-	-	-	-	-
Pseudomonas spp.	-	4.3 ^a	-	-	-	ND ^e	-	-
P. aeruginosa	2.9 ^b , (2.0 ^c – 4.5 ^d)	-	$\begin{array}{rl} 2.9^{a} \ \pm \ (3.2)^{f}, \\ <\!0^{b} \end{array}$	ND ^e	${3.5^{ m a}}_{ m (3.5)^{ m f}}$ \pm	-	$5.0^{a} \pm (2.4^{c} - 5.2^{d})$	-
HmtDNA	-	2.8 ^a	-	-	-	-	-	-

Table A.1: Bacteria of interest in greywater

Note: Not all organisms reported in the above studies are reported in this table ^a Average, ^b Median, ^c Minimum, ^d Maximum, ^e Non-detect, ^f standard deviation, ^g 95% confidence interval The examined studies sourced greywater from bathtubs (BT), mixed bathroom (BR), dishwasher (DW), mixed greywater (GW), mixed kitchen (K), kitchen sink (KS), laundry (L), laundry troughs (LT), personal washing (PW), showers (SH), washbasins (WB), and clothes washing machines (WM).

Mixed Greywater (or unreported source)							
Citation	GW Source	Reported Units	· · ·	Microbiological co	onstituents		
			Total coliforms	Faecal coliforms	E. coli	Enterococci	
(Brandes 1978)	BT, K	N/A	8.1ª	7.1 ^a	-		
(6)	GW	N/A	7.4^{a} , $(4.8^{c} - 8.1^{d})$	$6.1^{a}, (3.7^{c} - 7.3^{d})$	-	-	
(Casanova <i>et al.</i> 2001)	SH, WB, WM	CFU	$7.9^{-1}(5.8^{-1}-8.3^{-1})$	$5.8^{\circ}(3.5^{\circ}-6.9^{\circ})$	-	-	
2001)	SH. WB. WM	CFU	8.3ª	7.0ª	-	-	
	(Children)						
(Dallas <i>et al.</i> 2004)	GW	CFU	- $8.2^{a} \pm (8.7)^{f}$		-	-	
(Friedler 2004)	BT DW KS	CEU	_	6 4 ^a		_	
(111eulei 2004)	WB, WM	010		0.4			
(Friedler <i>et al</i> .	DW, KS, WM	CFU	-	$5.7^{a} \pm (5.8)^{f}$	-	-	
2005)							
(Gerba <i>et al.</i> 1995)	BT.KS. SH.	CFU	7.7 ^a	6.8ª	-	-	
()	WB, WM		, . ,				
	CIV	CPU -		ca . cof			
(Gross <i>et al.</i> 2005)	GW	CFU	-	$6^{-} \pm (5)^{-}$	-	-	
(Gross <i>et al.</i> 2008)	BT, K, L	CFU	-	$3^{a} - 6^{a}$	-	-	
(Halalsheh <i>et al</i>	GW (no KS)	MPN	7 5 ^a	6 3 ^a	5 8 ^a	_	
2008)	KS	MPN	7.5 7ª	5.5ª	5.3ª	-	
			0.63	0.03			
(Jamrah <i>et al.</i> 2006)	L, SH, WB	MPN	2.6"	2.2"	-	-	
2000)							
(Jefferson <i>et al</i> .	BT, SH, WB	CFU	$3.9^{a} \pm (4.0)^{f}$	-	$3.3^{a} \pm (3.8)^{f}$	-	
2004)							
(Kim et al. 2009)	GW	CFU	3.1ª	-	3.6 ^a	-	
Maimon at al	GW(w/K)	CEU			$\mathbf{F} 2^{a} \perp (5 5)^{f}$		
(Mainon <i>et al.</i> 2014)	0 w (w/ K)	CIU	-	-	4.7^{b} (5.5),	-	
,	GW (no K	CFU	-	-	$3.4^{\rm a} \pm (3.8)^{\rm f}$	-	
					2.4 ^b		
	GW	CFU	-	-	$5.1^{a} \pm (5.5)^{f}$,	-	
(Mandal et al		CEU	4 (3	4 53	4.3 ^b		
(Mandal <i>et al</i> . 2011)	B1, L, WB	CFU	4.6	4.5	4.6	-	
2011)				1			
(Nolde 1999)	BT, SH, WM	MPN	$4^{c} - 6^{d}$	$4^{c} - 6^{d}$	-	-	
	(w/ diapers)						
(Ottoson and	GW	N/A	$8.1^{a} \pm (0.78)^{f}$, $(5.5^{c})^{f}$	-	$6.0^{\rm a} \pm (0.60)^{\rm f}$	$4.4^{\rm a} \pm (0.48)^{\rm f}$	
Stenström 2003)			-8.7^{d})		$(4.3^{\circ}-6.8^{\circ})$	$(3.0^{\circ} - 5.1^{d})$	
(Paris and Schlapp	K. L. SH	N/A	7.7ª	5.8ª	-	-	
2010)	,,						
(Paulo at al. 2000)	DDVI	MDN	$9.7^{a} \pm (9.8)^{f}$		$(57^{a} + (57)^{f})$		
(f auto et al. 2009)	DK, K, L	IVIT IN	$0.7 \pm (0.0)$	-	$0.7 \pm (5.7)$		
(Rose et al. 1991)	GW (No	CFU	1.6 ^a	1.6 ^a	-	-	
	children)	CEU	5 5 a	2 2 a			
	GW (Children)	CFU	3.3	3.2	-	-	
(Surendran and	DW, L	CFU	6.7 ^a	2.7 ^a	-	-	
Wheatley 1998)	,=						

Table A.2: FIB	in mixed	source	greywater
			•••

Note: Not all organisms reported in the above studies are reported in this table ^a Average, ^b Median, ^c Minimum, ^d Maximum, ^c Non-detect, ^f standard deviation, ^g 95% confidence interval The examined studies sourced greywater from bathtubs (BT), mixed bathroom (BR), dishwasher (DW), mixed greywater (GW), mixed kitchen (K), kitchen sink (KS), laundry (L), laundry troughs (LT), personal washing (PW), showers (SH), washbasins (WB), and clothes washing machines (WM).

Bathroom Greywater						
Citation	GW Source	Reported	Microbiological const	ituents		
(Book at al. 2013)	BT SH WB	CEU	$2 1^{\circ} - 3 7^{d}$	Faecal coliforms	E. coli	Enterococci $1.8^{\circ} - 3.0^{d}$
(Benami <i>et al.</i> 2016)	вт, эп, wв РW	MPN	-	-	- 1.9 ^b , (0.8 ^c –	-
(Birks and Hills 2007)	BT, SH, WB	CFU	$7.3^{a}\pm8.0$	-	3.6^{a}) $5.6^{a} \pm 6.4$	$\textbf{3.4}^{a}\pm\textbf{3.7}$
(Burrows <i>et al.</i> 1991)	SH	CFU	>2 ^c	-	-	-
(Chaillou <i>et al.</i> 2010)	BT, SH	CFU	-	-	5.7^{a} (4.4 –	$5.5^{a} (1.4 - 6.2)^{c}$
(Christova-Boal <i>et al</i> . 1996)	BT, SH	MPN	$2.7^{\rm c}-7.4^{\rm d}$	$2.2^{\rm c} - 3.5^{\rm d}$	-	-
(Friedler 2004)	SH WB BT	CFU CFU CFU	-	$\begin{array}{l} 6.6^{a} \pm (6.9)^{f} \\ 3.5^{a} \pm (3.9)^{f} \\ 6.6^{a} \pm (6.7)^{f} \end{array}$	-	- -
(Gilboa and Friedler 2007)	BT, SH, WB	CFU	-	$4.6^{a} \pm (5.0)^{f}$	-	-
(Godfrey <i>et al.</i> 2010)	BT	CFU	$4.2^{c}-5.4^{d}$	-	-	-
(Gual <i>et al.</i> 2008)	SH, WB	N/A	-	6 ^a	-	-
(Halalsheh <i>et al.</i> 2008)	BT, WB	MPN	6.7ª	4.7 ^a	4.5 ^a	-
(Jamrah <i>et al.</i> 2006)	SH WB	MPN MPN	2.5 ^a 2.7 ^a	1.8 ^a 2.4 ^a	-	-
(Jefferson et al. 2004)	BT (Person	CFU	$3.8^{\mathrm{a}} \pm (4.0)^{\mathrm{f}}$	-	$1.9^{\text{a}} \pm \left(2.1\right)^{\text{f}}$	-
	SH (Person	CFU	$4.2^{a} \pm (4.0)^{f}$	-	$2.8^a\pm \left(3.2\right)^{\rm f}$	-
	BT (Person 2)	CFU	$4.4^a\pm(4.3)^f$	-	$4.3^{\rm a} \pm (4.3)^{\rm f}$	-
	WB SH (Person	CFU CFU	$\begin{array}{l} \textbf{4.0}^{a} \pm (\textbf{4.0})^{f} \\ \textbf{3.8}^{a} \pm (\textbf{4.0})^{f} \end{array}$	-	$\begin{array}{c} 1^{a} \pm (3.9)^{f} \\ 3.2^{a} \pm (3.7)^{f} \end{array}$	-
(Katukiza <i>et al.</i> 2014)	BR	CFU	$8^{\rm a}\pm7.8$	-	$6.4^{a}\pm 6.5$	-
(Nolde 1999)	SH	MPN	$1^{c} - 3^{d}$	$-1^{c} - 1^{d}$	-	-
(O'Toole <i>et al.</i> 2012)	BT, SH BR	MPN MPN	2° – 3 ^d	-1° - 1 ^d -	-3.2^{a} \pm (3.6) ^f , 2.1 ^b , (ND ^{c, e} - 4.3 ^d)	-
(Pidou <i>et al.</i> 2008)	BT, SH, WB	MPN	4.8 ^ª	-	3.8 ^a	3.4 ^a
(Rose et al. 1991)	SH	CFU	5 ^a	3.8 ^a	-	-
(Siegrist 1977)	BT	CFU	$3.3^{a}, (2.9 - 3.7)^{g}$	$3.1^{a}, (2.7 - 3.5)^{g}$	-	-
(Siegrist et al. 1976)	BT, SH	CFU	$2.0^{a} \pm (0.2)^{f} (1.8^{c} - 3.9^{d})$	$\begin{array}{rrrr} 2.3^{a} \ \pm \ (0.3)^{f}, \ (0^{c} \ - \\ 3.4^{d}) \end{array}$	-	-
(Surendran and Wheatley 1998)	PW BT, SH WB	CFU CFU CFU	6.6 ^a 6.8 ^a 4.7 ^a	2.4 ^a 2.8 ^a 1.5 ^a	-	- -

Table A.3: FIB in bathroom greywater

Note: Not all organisms reported in the above studies are reported in this table ^a Average, ^b Median, ^c Minimum, ^d Maximum, ^e Non-detect, ^f standard deviation, ^g 95% confidence interval The examined studies sourced greywater from bathtubs (BT), mixed bathroom (BR), dishwasher (DW), mixed greywater (GW), mixed kitchen (K), kitchen sink (KS), laundry (L), laundry troughs (LT), personal washing (PW), showers (SH), washbasins (WB), and clothes washing machines (WM).

			Laundry Greywat	er		
Citation	GW	Reported		Microbiological	constituents	
	Source	Units	Total coliforms	Faecal coliforms	E. coli	Enterococci
(Christova-Boal <i>et al.</i> 1996)	LT, WM	MPN	$3.4^{\rm c} - 5.5^{\rm d}$	$2.0^{\circ} - 3.0^{d}$	-	-
(Friedler 2004)	WM	CFU	-	6.6	-	-
(Gross <i>et al.</i> 2008)	L	CFU	-	6 ^a , 4 ^b	-	-
(Jamrah <i>et al.</i> 2006)	L	MPN	2.5 ^a	1.1 ^a	-	-
(Katukiza <i>et al</i> . 2014)	L WM (Wash)	CFU MPN	$7.9^{a} \pm (7.8)^{f}$	-	$6.2^{a} \pm (6.2)^{f}$ $5.0^{a} \pm (6.0)^{f},$ $0.3^{b}, (ND^{c, e} - 6.9^{d})$	-
	WM (Rinse)	MPN	-	-	$3.5^{a} \pm (4.4)^{f}, 0^{b}, (ND^{c, e} - 5.3^{d})$	-
(Rose et al. 1991)	L (Wash)	CFU	2.3 ^a	2.1 ^a	-	-
	L (Rinse)	CFU	1.7 ^a	1.4 ^a	-	-
(Siegrist <i>et al.</i> 1976)	WM	CFU	$2.3^{\rm a}, (1.8 - 2.8)^{\rm g}$	$2.0^{\rm a}, (1.6 - 2.6)^{\rm g}$	-	-
	L (Wash)	CFU	$\begin{array}{rl} 4.3^{\rm a} & \pm & (0.4)^{\rm f}, \\ (1.9^{\rm c}-5.9^{\rm d}) \end{array}$	$3.1^{a} \pm (0.3)^{f},$ $(1.0^{c} - 4.2^{d})$	-	-
	L (Rinse)	CFU	$3.7^{a} \pm (0.2)^{f},$ (2.3 ^c - 5.2 ^d)	$2.5^{a} \pm (0.2)^{f},$ (1.5 ^c - 3.9 ^d)	-	-
(Surendran and Wheatley 1998)	WM	CFU	(2.3 - 5.2) 5.8 ^a	2.9^{a}	-	-
(Zimmerman <i>et al</i> . 2014)	L	Log_{10} copies.10 0 mL ⁻¹	-	-	1.0 ^a	2.0 ^a

Table A.4: FIB in laundry greywater

Note: Not all organisms reported in the above studies are reported in this table

^a Average, ^b Median, ^c Minimum, ^d Maximum, ^e Non-detect, ^f standard deviation, ^g 95% confidence interval The examined studies sourced greywater from bathtubs (BT), mixed bathroom (BR), dishwasher (DW), mixed greywater (GW), mixed kitchen (K), kitchen sink (KS), laundry (L), laundry troughs (LT), personal washing (PW), showers (SH), washbasins (WB), and clothes washing machines (WM).

Kitchen Greywater								
Citation	GW	Reported	Microbiological c	Microbiological constituent				
	Source	Units	Total coliforms Faecal coliforms E. coli Enterod					
(Brandes 1978)	Κ	N/A	7.9 ^a	6.0^{a}	-	-		
(Friedler 2004)	KS	CFU	-	$6.1^{a} \pm (6.4)^{f}$	-	-		
	DW	CFU	-	4.8^{a}	-	-		
(Halalsheh <i>et al.</i> 2008)	KS	MPN	7.3 ^a	6 ^a	5.7 ^a	-		
(Katukiza <i>et al.</i> 2014)	Κ	CFU	$7.8^{a} \pm (6.9)$	-	ND ^e	-		

Table A.5: FIB in kitchen greywater

Note: Not all organisms reported in the above studies are reported in this table ^a Average, ^b Median, ^c Minimum, ^d Maximum, ^e Non-detect, ^f standard deviation, ^g 95% confidence interval The examined studies sourced greywater from bathtubs (BT), mixed bathroom (BR), dishwasher (DW), mixed greywater (GW), mixed kitchen (K), kitchen sink (KS), laundry (L), laundry troughs (LT), personal washing (PW), showers (SH), washbasins (WB), and clothes washing machines (WM).

APPENDIX B: ADDITIONAL FIGURES AND TABLES



Figure B.1: MS2 Literature Comparison (Liu and Zhang 2006)

		T-TSA		TS-MSA		
Sample	Dose (mJ.cm ⁻²)	Log CFU.100 mL ⁻¹	SD	Log CFU.100mL ⁻¹	SD	A ₂₅₆
	0	6.36	5.12	6.35	5.38	
HW-1	220	3.77	3.06	3.74	3.13	0.360
	0	6.56	5.56	6.52	5.41	
HW-2	220	4.78	3.40	4.65	3.51	0.273
	0	5.68	4.70	5.39	5.14	
HW-3	220	3.48	2.69	3.02	2.51	0.164
	0	6.21	5.29	5.96	5.06	
HW-4	220	4.10	3.06	3.69	3.07	0.166
	0	6.26	5.26	6.01	5.05	
HW-5	220	4.19	3.06	3.98	3.19	0.249
Average	-	6.33	6.06	6.28	6.08	0.242

Table B.1: Raw hand-rinse water reduction

	Dose (mJ.cm ⁻²)						
Staphylococcus Isolate	7		9)	11	11	
	LR	SD	LR	SD	LR	SD	
S. aureus (ATCC 25923)	-		-	-	4.920819	0	
S. aureus (i)	> 3.87	-	> 5.17	-	> 5.19	-	
S. lentus (unknown)	-	-	-	-	5.05	0	
S. pasteuri (iii)	-	-	-	-	5.817345	-	
S. pasteuri (iv)	> 4.44	-	> 5.20	-	> 5.47	-	
S. pasteuri (v)	-	-	-	-	5.07	0.06	
S. capitis (ii)	-	-	-	-	> 5.70	-	
S. capitis (iii)	4.34	0.27	> 6.30	-	> 6.30	-	
S. haemolyticus (iv)	2.24	0.15	3.18	0.09	3.44	0.08	
S. haemolyticus (v)	-	-	-	-	4.39	0.14	
S. epidermidis (ii)	> 5.25	-	> 5.55	-	> 5.68	-	
S. epidermidis (iiia)	-	-	-	-	> 6.09	-	
S. epidermidis (iiib)	-	-	-	-	> 5.56	-	
S. warneri (i)	3.30	0.16	> 4.81	-	> 5.71	-	
S. warneri (ii)	-	-	-	-	> 5.55	-	
S. hominis spp. hominis (v)	0.69	0.11	1.01	0.07	1.60	0.10	

Table B.2: Staphylococcus spp. isolate data

*Blue denotes insufficient plate count *LR=Log reduction Note: i-v denotes participant